CMOS NEGATIVE RESISTANCE CIRCUITS

Vishal Patel

A Thesis

in

The Department

of

Electrical and Computer Engineering

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the Degree of Master of Applied Science at

Concordia University

Montreal, Quebec, Canada

April 2008

© Vishal Patel, 2008



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-40893-3 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-40893-3

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis. Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.



Abstract

CMOS Negative Resistance Circuits

Vishal Patel

Active resistors in VLSI technology have grown in stature as they enable the design of large resistive loads without using excessively bulky resistors, or a high voltage supply. Active resistors designed in CMOS technology have the property of being voltage controlled, which permits the design of negative resistance circuits. A negative resistance circuit has the property in which the current is a decreasing function of the input voltage, and has an I-V curve with a negative slope. They have the potential of being a key building block for larger electronic systems in VLSI technology, with applications in various fundamental circuits such as amplifiers and oscillators.

A detailed characterization of negative resistance circuits is presented in this thesis. Important large and small signal characteristics, including noise, linearity and power consumption are investigated. A strategy for designing wide bandwidth active resistors is proposed with supporting analysis. Key stability issues that have not previously been reported are brought forward and the stability of larger circuits that accommodate a negative resistor are investigated. To conclude the thesis, design applications in which negative resistors have been used to improve the performance of larger electronic systems are demonstrated. These include the design of a low phase noise current mode oscillator and a high bandwidth inverting feedback amplifier.

Acknowledgements

This research was supported by a research grant awarded to Dr. R. Raut by the Natural Science and Engineering Research Council (NSERC) of Canada, and an internal grant (SRT) provided by Concordia University.

I would like to express my sincere gratitude towards my supervisor Dr. Raut who initiated this research project. His invaluable time and knowledge was crucial in completing this thesis. I would like to thank him for his ever present support and encouragement throughout my research. His intuitive comments and constructive criticism of my work challenged me to think harder and overcome various obstacles. I would also like to thank my fellow graduate students and classmates at Concordia University for their assistance whenever required. Finally, I would like to thank my family and friends for their invaluable love and support throughout my research and studies.

CONTENTS

	LIST OF FIGURES	vii
	LIST OF TABLES	x
	LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS	xii
Chapter 1	INTRODUCTION	1
1.1	Active Resistors in IC Technology	1
1.2	Negative Resistance in VLSI Technology	3
1.2.1	Application in OTAs	4
1.2.2	Applications in Operational Amplifiers	5
1.2.3	Applications in CMOS Oscillators	6
1.2.4	Applications in Voltage Reference Networks	7
1.3	Some Negative Resistance Circuits in CMOS Technology	9
1.3.1	CMOS Bilateral Floating Resistor	9
1.3.2	Voltage Controlled Negative Resistance Load	11
1.3.3	Voltage Controlled Floating Negative Resistance	15
1.3.4	Voltage-to-Current Transducer Negative Conductance	18
1.4	Summary	19
1.5	Motivation for Thesis and Contributions	20
Chapter 2	LARGE SIGNAL CHARACTERISITCS	22
2.1	VCT Grounded Negative Resistor	22
2.2	Grounded Negative Resistance Load	28
2.3	Current Conveyor Grounded Negative Resistor	31
2.4	Floating Negative Resistance Load	36
2.5	Current Mirror Floating Negative Resistor	39
2.5	Floating Negative Conductance Network	A3
2.0	Summary	48
2.1	Summury	טד
Chapter 3	SMALL SIGNAL CHARACTERISTICS	50
3.1	VCT Grounded Negative Resistor	50

3.2	Grounded Negative Resistance Load	55	
3.3	Current Conveyor Grounded Negative Resistor	57	
3.4	Floating Negative Resistance Load		
3.5	Current Mirror Floating Negative Resistor		
3.6	Floating Negative Conductance Network	62	
3.7	Bandwidth Investigation	63	
3.7.1	CMOS Inverter	63	
3.7.2	Voltage-to-Current Transducer	66	
3.8	Stability	68	
3.8.1	Parallel connection	70	
3.8.2	Series connection	73	
3.9	Summary	75	
Chapter 4	APPLICATIONS	77	
4.1	Current mode LC Oscillator	77	
4.2	Sine Wave Oscillator Using LPF Structure	83	
4.3	Inverting Feedback Amplifier		
4.4	Summary	91	
Chapter 5	CONCLUSIONS	92	
5 1	Future Work	93	
5.2	Publications	93	
	APPENDIX	95	
Δ	Grounded Negative Resistance Load	95	
B	Current Conveyor Grounded Negative Resistor		
Ē	Floating Negative Resistance Load	97	
D	Current Mirror Floating Negative Resistor		
Е	Floating Negative Conductance Network	99	
F	CMOS Inverter	100	
G	VCT with Single Current Mirror Load	101	
Н	CMOS Voltage-to-Current Transducer	103	

REFERENCES10	05
--------------	----

List of Figures

Figure 1.1	(a) Common source amplifier (b) Cascode current mirror2
Figure 1.2	OTA-C with negative conductance output stage4
Figure 1.3	CMOS neural oscillator designed with negative resistor
Figure 1.4	Voltage reference network designed with negative resistor
Figure 1.5	Bilateral floating resistance circuit9
Figure 1.6	Simulation results of bilateral floating resistance circuit
	(a) DC Simulation (b) Frequency Simulation11
Figure 1.7	Negative resistance load12
Figure 1.8	Simulation result of negative resistance load13
Figure 1.9	Modified negative resistance load14
Figure 1.10	Simulation result of modified negative resistance load15
Figure 1.11	Floating negative resistor16
Figure 1.12	Simulation results of floating negative resistor
	(a) DC Simulation (b) Frequency simulation17
Figure 1.13	DISO VCT network
Figure 2.1	VCT grounded conductance setup23
Figure 2.2	VCT grounded negative resistor with single current mirror load24
Figure 2.3	Range of resistance for VCT grounded negative resistor
Figure 2.4	(a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve26
Figure 2.5	Test bench for noise measurement27
Figure 2.6	Grounded negative resistance load

Figure 2.7	Range of resistance for grounded negative resistance load
Figure 2.8	(a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve30
Figure 2.9	Block diagram of a 3-terminal current conveyor
Figure 2.10	Negative current conveyor, CCII
Figure 2.11	CC grounded negative resistor
Figure 2.12	Range of resistance for CC grounded negative resistor
Figure 2.13	(a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve35
Figure 2.14	Floating negative resistance load
Figure 2.15	Range of resistance for floating negative resistance load
Figure 2.16	(a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve
Figure 2.17	Cross coupled current mirror floating negative resistor40
Figure 2.18	Modified current mirror floating negative resistor41
Figure 2.19	Range of resistance for current mirror floating negative resistor42
Figure 2.20	(a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve42
Figure 2.21	Wideband transconductor network44
Figure 2.22	Floating negative conductance network (NCN)45
Figure 2.23	Range of resistance for floating NCN46
Figure 2.24	(a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve47
Figure 2.25	Linearity comparison of grounded negative resistors
Figure 3.1	AC equivalent model of grounded VCT resistor
Figure 3.2	Frequency simulation of VCT grounded negative resistor
Figure 3.3	Frequency simulation of grounded negative resistance load55
Figure 3.4	Frequency simulation of CC grounded negative resistor

Figure 3.5	Frequency simulation of floating negative resistance load
Figure 3.6	Frequency simulation of current mirror floating negative resistor61
Figure 3.7	Frequency simulation of floating NCN62
Figure 3.8	CMOS inverter (a) transconductor (b) Resistor64
Figure 3.9	DISO VCT with single current mirror load
Figure 3.10	Bandwidth of VCT: transconductor vs. resistor67
Figure 3.11	S-plane describing pole location and stability69
Figure 3.12	RC low pass filter with parallel negative resistor connection70
Figure 3.13	Time domain simulation of low pass filter72
Figure 3.14	RC high pass filter with parallel negative resistor connection72
Figure 3.15	RC high pass filter with series negative resistor connection73
Figure 4.1	Current mode oscillator design
Figure 4.2	Active inductor design
Figure 4.3	Graphical interpretation of quality factor of an LC circuit80
Figure 4.4	Active RC low pass filter network
Figure 4.5	Time domain simulation of active RC LPF
Figure 4.6	Output of oscillator designed with LPF87
Figure 4.7	Inverting feedback amplifier
Figure 4.8	Simulation results of inverting feedback amplifier90

List of Tables

Table 1.1	Characteristics of reported negative resistance circuits20
Table 2.1	Characteristics of VCT grounded negative resistor
Table 2.2	Characteristics of grounded negative resistance load
Table 2.3	Characteristics of CC grounded negative resistor
Table 2.4	Characteristics of floating negative resistance load
Table 2.5	Characteristics of current mirror floating negative resistor
Table 2.6	WBTC design parameters45
Table 2.7	Characteristics of floating NCN47
Table 2.8	Comparison of large signal characteristics
Table 3.1	Details describing admittance matrix elements
Table 3.2	AC characteristics of VCT grounded negative resistor54
Table 3.3	AC characteristics of grounded negative resistance load
Table 3.4	AC characteristics of CC grounded negative resistor
Table 3.5	AC characteristics of floating negative resistance load60
Table 3.6	AC characteristics of current mirror floating negative resistor
Table 3.7	AC characteristics of floating NCN
Table 3.8	Pole-zero analysis of CMOS inverter65
Table 3.9	Pole-zero analysis of VCT68
Table 3.10	Design of PLF with parallel negative resistor connection71
Table 3.11	Design of HPF with series negative resistor connection74
Table 3.12	Summary of small signal characteristics

Table 4.1	Simulation results of LC tank resonator	\$1
Table 4.2	Active RC LPF design	\$5
Table 4.3	Op amp characteristics	36

List of Symbols and Abbreviations

AC	Alternating Current
BJT	Bipolar Junction Transistor
С	Capacitor
CC	Current Conveyor
C_{gb}	Gate-Bulk Capacitance of MOS Transistor
C_{gd}	Gate-Drain Capacitance of MOS Transistor
C_{gs}	Gate-Source Capacitance of MOS Transistor
CMOS	Complimentary Metal-Oxide Semiconductor
C _{ox}	Channel Capacitance per Unit Area
dB	Decibels
DC	Direct Current
F	Farads – unit of measurement for capacitance
g _{ds}	Drain-Source Admittance of Transistor
<i>g</i> _{<i>m</i>}	Transconductance
Н	Henry – unit of measurement for inductance
Hz	Hertz – unit of measurement for frequency
IC	Integrated Circuit
K	$Kilo - 10^3$
L	Length
LPF	Low Pass Filter

m	$Milli - 10^{-3}$
М	Mega - 10^6
μ	Micro - 10^{-6}
Ω	Ohms – unit of measurement for resistance
MOS	Metal-Oxide Transistor
NCN	Negative Conductance Network
OTA	Operational Transconductance Amplifier
PSRR	Power Supply Rejection Ratio
R	Resistor
r _{ds}	Drain-Source resistance of Transistor
Т	Temperature in Kelvin
VCCS	Voltage Controlled Current Source
VCT	Voltage-to-Current Transducer
Vdd	Positive Power Supply
VLSI	Very Large Scale Integration
Vss	Negative Power Supply
V _t	Threshold Voltage of Transistor
WBTC	Wide Band Transconductor

Introduction

1.1 Active Resistors in IC Technology

The use of active resistors for VLSI and IC design has become increasingly popular in recent years. Active resistors are resistors that are formed with active devices such as MOS or BJT transistors. The simplest design of an active resistor is by interconnection of the input and output terminals of a transistor, which converts the transconductance of the device to a driving point conductance. This can be achieved in a MOS transistor by connecting the drain and gate terminals together. Using this technique, resistors of values ranging from a few kilo ohms to tens of kilo ohms can be achieved. Higher resistance values can be obtained by simply using the output resistance of the active device, such as r_{ds} of a MOS transistor. These forms of resistances are especially suited in design of simple single stage amplifiers and simple current mirrors as seen in Figure 1.1.

In Figure 1.1(a) the p-channel current mirror (M2 and M3) serves as an active load for the n-channel common source amplifier. The resistance seen by the common-

source amplifier will be approximately equal to r_{ds2} . Similarly, for the cascode current mirror of Figure 1.1(b), M2 serves as the active load for the current mirror formed by M0 and M3. The use of such active devices allows the design of large resistive loads without the presence of excessively bulky resistors or a high voltage power supply. As a result, for a given power supply a larger voltage gain can be achieved when utilizing an active load than would be possible if a discrete resistor were used.



Figure 1.1 - (a) Common source amplifier (b) Cascode current mirror

Active resistors designed in CMOS technology have been widely used for VLSI technology. The conversion of a transconductance amplifier to a driving point impedance is a common configuration that is utilized. The use of CMOS circuits enables the design of active resistors with variable resistance values that are voltage controlled. Voltage controlled resistors have become extensively popular for VLSI technology, and are preferred over resistors made with silicon wafers or diffused resistors. Silicon and

diffused resistors are fixed in value and are much larger in size, which is undesirable for VLSI applications. A single MOS transistor is the simplest form of a voltage controlled resistor, where the resistance between the drain and source of the device is controlled by the gate to source voltage. CMOS technology allows the design of more complex circuits in which multiple voltages determine the output of the system.

1.2 Negative Resistance in VLSI Technology

The DC power supplies of the circuit that control the value of the resistance also influences the polarity, which permits the design of negative resistance circuits. A negative resistance circuit has the property in which the current is a decreasing function of the input voltage over a certain range of voltages, implying an I-V curve with a negative slope. They have the potential of being a key building block for larger electronic systems in VLSI technology. The tunnel and Gunn diodes were the first ever negative resistance devices (introduced in the late 1950s), after which numerous alternate and improved circuits have been reported [1]-[7]. Extensive research in this field is a result of applications in numerous electronic systems that are essential components in VLSI technology [6]-[10].

The most common application of negative resistors is the correction of non-ideal behavior of an electronic system caused by parasitic impedances introduced in the final design. The presence of these parasitic resistances degrades important performance characteristics such as DC gain and bandwidth. Negative resistors are used to overcome these limitations and improve the specifications of the system. Examples of this

3

application, where a negative resistor has been used to improve a particular characteristic of a larger electronic system are presented below.

1.2.1 Application in OTAs

An OTA (operational transconductance amplifier) is a device that produces an output signal current for an input signal voltage, and is an essential device in VLSI design involving analogue signal processing, in particular for design of current mode filters. A vital performance factor in the design of these devices is the DC gain, which is limited by the parasitic resistances at the output terminal. It is critical to compensate for these parasitic resistances in order to achieve high performance filtering when the device is used for the design of active filters. A negative resistance load has been used to design a linear fully balanced voltage-tunable CMOS OTA with large DC gain and bandwidth [6]. The block diagram of the design is shown in Figure 1.2. Not only is the negative resistance load used to compensate for the parasitic output resistance of the non-ideal OTA, but it also compensates for the parasitic resistance of the non-ideal input source.



Figure 1.2 – OTA-C integrator with negative conductance output stage

The negative resistance load is implemented using an OTA by introducing local positive feedback between the output terminals, which is shown in Figure 1.2 as the G_{M2} stage. This technique enhances the gain of the OTA-C integrator without the addition of any internal nodes that would generate parasitic poles; hence the frequency performance is not significantly sacrificed. The entire network is simulated in SPICE using the 2 micron process technology. Simulation results show that for a 5 volt power supply the DC gain of the OTA-C integrator is kept well above 55 dB depending on the values of the control voltages used. The OTA was tested in the design of a third order elliptical filter, producing a bandwidth of up to 50 MHz.

1.2.2 Application in Operational Amplifiers

Operational amplifiers represent a highly influential building block for VLSI systems, and are commonly used for the design of active voltage-mode filters. The parasitic resistances introduced in the final design affect the DC gain and bandwidth of the amplifier. A negative conductance, which is connected at the output stage to compensate for the finite output resistance, has been used to design a very high DC gain operational amplifier [8].

Several other techniques for DC gain enhancement of OTA's and op amps have been suggested, however the use of a negative conductance output stage produces the best results without major bandwidth compensation. A commonly used alternative is the folded-cascode structure [11]. Though this approach does not sacrifice any bandwidth, it does however limit the drain-source resistance which decreases as a result of the large bias current and short channel length transistors. To overcome this effect, a triple cascode output stage was suggested [12], however this approach limited the output swing of the device. The use of a negative conductance output stage will produce a high DC gain without degrading the frequency performance, such as the unity-gain frequency.

1.2.3 Application in CMOS Oscillators

Transconductance amplifiers and operational amplifiers are often used for the design of CMOS oscillators in VLSI technology. The parasitic resistances of these devices affect key performance parameters of the oscillator such as the quality factor and the phase noise. A negative resistor has been used to design an ideal coupled CMOS neural oscillator [9]. The oscillator, shown in Figure 1.3, was designed in AMI 0.5 micron technology using two operational transconductance amplifiers and two capacitors.



Figure 1.3 – CMOS neural oscillator designed with negative resistor

6

The non-zero output conductance of the OTAs result in the output waveform of the oscillator converging to a fixed point. A negative resistor is placed between the two output terminals to overcome the parasitic output resistance of the OTAs, thereby achieve a sustained limit cycle oscillation. The configuration utilizes a non-linear CMOS negative resistance as a current supply to compensate for the charge consumed through the output conductance.

1.2.4 Application in Voltage Reference Networks

Voltage reference networks are essential analog building blocks for VLSI and IC technology, and are often used for circuit biasing. A voltage reference network supplies a fixed DC voltage of known magnitude that is temperature independent. Often it is required to source more current than is available from the reference network. One possible solution is to cancel the load by making it appear as a large resistance. Once this is achieved, the remaining part of the load is compromised of any capacitance that may be in parallel with the resistive load. A negative resistor has been used to achieve the load cancellation in the design of a high output drive voltage reference network [10].

Placing a negative resistor of equal magnitude in parallel with the resistive load makes the effective load resistance infinite, with the load now appearing entirely capacitive. In using this design, which is presented in Figure 1.4, there is negligible output error as opposed to other possible approaches such as using a unity gain buffer amplifier. Tests performed on an ultra-stable reference driving 15 mA of current showed that adding the negative resistance enabled the reference to drive 50 mA of current or

7

more [10]. Load cancellation also minimizes drift current due to self heating caused when the output current is large and the difference between the output and reference voltage is large.



Figure 1.4 - Voltage reference network designed with negative resistor

In the above discussion we have demonstrated the importance of negative resistance circuits in VLSI technology. The negative resistance is used to correct non-idealities of important building blocks such as op amps and OTAs. These non-idealities degrade the characteristics of larger electronic systems that are designed with these building blocks. In the following section some of the negative resistance circuits that have been reported to date are presented.

1.3 Some Negative Resistance Circuits in CMOS Technology

Some of the negative resistance circuits that have been reported in recent years are presented in this section. Advantages of the particular negative resistance over other proposed circuits are discussed where possible. The schematic, expression of the equivalent resistance, and the simulation results of the negative resistance networks are presented, along with a brief description of the application in which they were used.

1.3.1 CMOS Bilateral Floating Resistor [1]

The schematic of a CMOS bilateral floating voltage controlled resistance circuit having both positive and negative values is shown in Figure 1.5.



Figure 1.5 – Bilateral floating resistance circuit

The expression for the large signal resistance is given as [1]

$$R = \frac{V_X - V_Y}{I} = \frac{-1}{\beta (V_{C1} - V_{C2})} \quad \dots (1.1)$$

It is seen from (1.1) that the resistance is made negative by setting the control voltage V_{C1} greater than V_{C2} . It is also observed that the equivalent resistance is independent of the threshold voltage of the transistors; therefore R could be realized precisely so long as the device matching is perfect. The resistance will however be sensitive to temperature and process variations.

The circuit was simulated using HSPICE (level 28) for a 5 volt power rail, with the results presented in Figure 1.6. The I-V curves of Figure 1.6(a) portray an equivalent negative resistance ranging from -1.21 $M\Omega$ to $-\infty$ could be realized. Figure 1.6(b) presents the frequency response of the circuit showing a gain of -6 dB and a bandwidth of 100 KHz. The voltage gain at the output of a simple circuit consisting of a series connection of two resistors, with one being the negative resistor, is used as a test bench to measure the frequency characteristics [1].



Figure 1.6 – Simulation results of bilateral floating resistance circuit (a) DC simulation (b) Frequency simulation

The proposed circuit was tested using a simple inverting feedback amplifier [1]. A negative resistance of value -1.6 M Ω was employed as the input resistor and a positive resistance of value 0.8 M Ω was used for the feedback resistor. Both resistors were designed with the proposed circuit of Figure 1.5. Simulation results for an input sine wave of frequency 80 KHz concluded that both resistor designs functioned as expected.

1.3.2 Voltage Controlled Negative Resistance Load [6]

A negative resistance load designed with a differential pair of MOS transistors is shown in Figure 1.7. The negative resistance is created by introducing local positive feedback between the two output terminals.



Figure 1.7 - Negative resistance load

The large signal expression for the resistance is given as [6]

$$R_N = \frac{-1}{2K_P(V_{DD} - V_A)} \qquad \dots (1.2)$$

This result is valid as long as the transistors operate in their saturation region; hence there is a limit on the output of the network, which is given by [6]

$$V_{out} \leq \sqrt{\frac{I_0}{K_P} - \frac{3}{4} (V_{DD} - V_A)^2} - \frac{V_{DD} - V_A}{2} \qquad \dots (1.3)$$

where $I = 2I_0$ is the bias current provided to the active resistor.

The simulation results in the form of I-V curves are presented in Figure 1.8. The simulation was performed using SPICE level 2 with transistors having a W and L of 12 μ m and 2 μ m respectively, and a power supply of $V_{DD} = 5$ volts. The control voltage V_A was varied from 4 volts to 4.75 volts, producing a negative resistance ranging from -122

 $K\Omega$ to -12 $K\Omega$. This particular negative resistance circuit was used in the design of a linear fully balanced OTA that was described in Section 1.2. The negative resistance was used to cancel the parasitic output impedance of the OTA and enhance the DC gain of an OTA-C integrator. An integrator with a DC voltage gain well over 55 dB was designed.



Figure 1.8 - Simulation result of negative resistance load

The negative resistance circuit produces nonlinear negative resistance loads for common mode signals. An alternate circuit that achieves improved linearity is shown in Figure 1.9 [6].



Figure 1.9 - Modified negative resistance load

The expression for the large signal resistance is given as

$$R_{N} = -\frac{1}{K_{P}(V_{DD} - V_{A})} \qquad \dots (1.4)$$

and the range of the output voltage is limited by

$$V_{out} \le \sqrt{\frac{4I_0}{K_P} - 3(V_{DD} - V_A)^2} - (V_{DD} - V_A) \qquad \dots (1.5)$$

A comparison between (1.3) and (1.5) shows that this modified negative resistance circuit has double the linear output signal range. This is also seen from the simulation results shown in Figure 1.10, where it is observed that the curves have linearity over a broader voltage range. Identical simulation parameters, control voltages, and power supply values were used for the simulation.



Figure 1.10 - Simulation result of modified negative resistance load

1.3.3 Voltage Controlled Floating Negative Resistor [2]

The floating resistor presented in Figure 1.11 has been designed using a new technique in negative resistance circuit design, which is based on the bisection of the input voltage. This technique allows the design of a fully floating voltage controlled resistor with wide input range, negative slope I-V curves passing through the origin, and very high linearity. The negative resistance is formed using a voltage controlled current source and a JFET operating in the non-saturation region.



Figure 1.11 - Floating negative resistor

The equivalent resistance between the drain and source of the JFET is determined as [2]

$$R_{EQ} = \frac{V_{DS}}{I_{in}} = \frac{3V_P^2}{2I_{DSS}V_C} \qquad \dots (1.9)$$

where V_p is the pinch off voltage and I_{DSS} is the saturation current of the JFET. It is indicated from (1.9) that if the control voltage V_c is negative, we have a negative resistor with equivalent resistance that is inversely proportional to this voltage. The VCCS with current $I_{VCCS} = -2I_{DSS}V_{DS}/V_p$ for this circuit was designed using a class AB bipolar implementation of the first generation current conveyor and a resistor $R_{VCCS} = -3V_p/4I_{DS}$. For integrated circuit design, it is useful to determine the saturation current and pinch off voltage of the JFET, and then realize R_{VCCS} discretely. These two components can then be added separately to the integrated circuit. This is done as the value of the saturation current and the pinch off voltage of the JFET are fairly unpredictable.

PSPICE simulations were performed to analyze the operation of the proposed circuit. A J2N5364 model JFET was used, along with an LF365 model operational amplifier with a 10 volt power supply and Resistor $R_{\nu CCS}$ of value 371 Ω . Figure 1.12(a) shows the I-V curves resulting from the DC sweep of the input voltage from -5 volts to 5 volts, and the control voltage from -7.5 volts to -10 volts. The simulation result shows that an equivalent resistance ranging from -577 Ω to -432 Ω is obtained. The frequency response for an input voltage of 5 volts is shown in Figure 1.12(b). The control voltage was again ranged from -7.5 volts to -10 volts. A bandwidth between 1 MHz and 10 MHz is measured.



Figure 1.12 – Simulation results of floating negative resistor (a) DC simulation (b) Frequency simulation

There could be several possible applications for this proposed negative resistance circuit, such as design of amplifiers and oscillators. The circuit could be ideal for AC applications as biasing techniques would not be needed because the negative resistance has parameters that can be adjusted to the required circuit specification, and has an I-V curve that passes through the origin. Another possible application is in the use of resistance measurements.

1.3.4 Voltage-to-Current Transducer Negative Conductance [7]

A voltage-to-current transducer (VCT) is a device that produces an output current for a given input voltage, and falls under the category of transconductance devices. The VCT is designed using CMOS transistors operating in their respective saturation regions, with the output current being proportional to two differential input voltage signals. The schematic of a differential in single ended output (DISO) VCT is shown in Figure 1.13. The VCT could be used for the design of both a grounded and a floating conductance. The polarity and the values of the resistance that can be realized are dependent on the control voltages V_{c1} and V_{c2} . Further analysis of the VCT as a conductance will be discussed in the coming chapters.



Figure 1.13 – DISO VCT network

1.4 Summary

In this chapter we discussed the advantages of using active resistors in VLSI technology over other excessively large resistors. The active resistors that are designed in CMOS technology have the property of being voltage controlled, and permit the design of negative resistance circuits. We brought forward the increasing popularity of negative resistors in VLSI technology, and expressed how these circuits have the potential of being a key building block for the design of larger electronic systems. This was justified by presenting applications in which negative resistance circuits have been applied, with design of OTAs and op amps being mentioned. Finally, we presented some of the negative resistance circuits that have been reported to date. A summary of the results reported are presented in Table 1.1.

	Reference [1]	Reference [2]	Reference [6]
Power supply (Volts)	5	10	5
Resistance range	-1.2 M Ω to –inf.	-432 Ω to -577 Ω	-12 KΩ to -121 KΩ
Bandwidth (Hz)	100K	1M to 10M	-

Table 1.1 – Characteristics of reported negative resistance circuits

1.5 Motivation for Thesis and Contributions

In all of my research, I came to learn that no work on detailed characterization of negative resistance circuits in CMOS technology has appeared in the current literature. Important characteristics such as noise and power consumption that could be beneficial to other designers and researchers have not been reported. Neither has there been any mention on the stability of the negative resistance circuits.

This thesis presents a detailed study on various negative resistance circuits designed in CMOS technology. Important large signal characteristics are investigated which include resistance range, linearity, noise and power consumption. The data presented will give designers a clear picture on the advantages and disadvantages of each resistor, and help in picking a particular circuit for a specific application. A study of the small signal characteristics reveal important bandwidth and stability concerns that have not previously been addressed. Finally, alternate applications of negative resistors, which include the design of a low phase noise oscillator and high bandwidth amplifier, are presented.

A total of six negative resistors will be investigated in detail for their characteristics, which are

- i. VCT designed grounded negative resistor [7]
- ii. Grounded negative resistance load [6]
- iii. Current Conveyor designed grounded negative resistor [13]
- iv. Floating negative resistance load [6]
- v. Current mirror designed floating negative resistor [8]
- vi. Floating negative conductance network [14]

Large Signal Characteristics

The large signal characteristics of the negative resistance circuits are investigated in this chapter. The expression for the equivalent resistance of each circuit is presented, from which the required condition for the resistance to be negative is identified. The range of resistance values that can be obtained for a design in 0.5 micron CMOS process is investigated, with this data also being used to estimate the linearity with respect to the control voltage. The power consumption and noise of each negative resistance circuit is also examined. Each negative resistor is designed in 0.5 micron CMOS technology with transistors having W and L of 2.5 μ m and 1 μ m respectively, and a power supply rail of 1.5 volts.

2.1 VCT Grounded Negative Resistor [7]

The schematic of the voltage to current transducer was presented in Chapter 1. The large signal short circuit output current of the differential in single ended out (DISO) VCT of Figure 1.13 is given by [7]

$$i_{out} = \mu_p C_{oxp} \left(\frac{W_p}{L_p} \right) (V_{c1} - V_{c2}) (V_1 - V_2) \quad \dots (2.1)$$

The square law model of the transistors was used to derive (2.1), with the channel modulation factor being ignored. The transconductance characteristic of the DISO VCT allows the design of a grounded driving point conductance, which could be made negative using the control voltages. A possible configuration for the design of a grounded conductance is shown in Figure 2.1, which is achieved by grounding one of the inputs, and shorting the other with the output terminal.



Figure 2.1 – VCT grounded conductance setup

The configuration of Figure 2.1 results in grounded resistance given by [7]

$$R = \frac{-1}{K_p \left(\frac{W_p}{L_p}\right) (V_{c1} - V_{c2})} \qquad \dots (2.2)$$
It is established from (2.2) that this configuration produces a negative resistance as long as the control voltage V_{C1} is larger than V_{C2} . It is also seen that the resistance is independent of the threshold voltage and can be realized precisely if the device matching is perfect.

The NMOS transistor pairs M2-M4 and M6-M8 in Figure 1.14 form current mirrors and serve as active loads for the transconductor. For simplicity, these two current mirrors could be replaced with a single current mirror load. This reduces the number of transistors in the circuit, which fractionally reduces the amount of noise in the system for the transistor sizes chosen in this design. The grounded negative resistor, shown in Figure 2.1, is designed using this modified version of the VCT. It has been verified that using the single current mirror load as opposed to two current mirrors does not change the value of the resistance for a given pair of control voltages, and (2.2) remains valid.



Figure 2.2 - VCT grounded negative resistor with single current mirror load

Figure 2.3 shows the range of negative resistance values that are obtained for a design in 0.5 micron CMOS process. V_{C1} is set constant at 1.5 volts, while V_{C2} is varied for different values less than 1.5 volts until any particular transistor is no longer in the saturation region of operation. This curve is data fitted to obtain an approximate relationship for the resistance value as a function of V_{C2} . The result of this, presented in Table 2.1, is used to estimate the linearity of the grounded negative resistor with respect to the control voltage V_{C2} .



Figure 2.3 – Range of resistance for VCT grounded negative resistor

The I-V curve for a resistance of -20 K Ω is shown in Figure 2.4(a). This curve, along with the gradient of the I-V curve shown in Figure 2.4(b) determines the linearity of the circuit with respect to an input voltage. A highly linear circuit will follow the ohm's law relationship (given as V = IR), and have an I-V curve with a slope of $\frac{1}{R}$. The

gradient of the I-V curve, i.e. $\frac{\partial I}{\partial V}$, will be constant and have a slope of 0. The value of

the gradient on the I-V plane corresponds to the admittance of the circuit.



Figure 2.4 – (a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve

The noise of the grounded negative resistor has been measured and compared to the thermal noise of a discrete resistance of equal value. The thermal noise of a resistor is given by

$$V_n^2 = 4kTR \qquad \dots (2.3)$$

In (2.3) k is the Boltzmann's constant $(1.38 \times 10^{-23} JK^{-1})$, T is the temperature in Kelvin, and R is the value of the resistance for which the noise is being calculated. The test bench shown in Figure 2.5 was used to measure the noise of the system.



Figure 2.5 – Test bench for noise measurement

Finally, the total power consumed by the circuit for designing a particular resistance value was measured. The total power consumed is the sum of the power dissipated by each of the DC voltage sources in the circuit. The results of all of these investigations are presented in Table 2.1.

Range of Resistance	-15 K Ω to -75 K Ω (for 0.9 < Vc2 < 1.35)
Linearity	$R(K\Omega) \approx -3e3x^{4} + 1.4e4x^{3} - 2.2e4x^{2} + 1.5e4x - 4e3$ (As a function of x = Vc2, with Vc1 = 1.5V)
Noise: R = -20 KΩ 4kTR	1.93e-15 sq. V/Hz 3.31e-16 sq. V/Hz
Power Consumption	1.37e-4 Watts (for R = -20 K Ω)

Table 2.1 – Characteristics of VCT grounded negative resistor

2.2 Grounded Negative Resistance Load [6]

The schematic of a voltage controlled grounded negative resistance load is shown in Figure 2.6. The resistor is configured with a transconductance amplifier that is designed using two cross coupled differential pairs having identical MOS devices. The transistor pair MN1 and MN2 forms a current mirror and serves as an active load to the transconductor. The voltages V_c and V_r are used to control the values of the resistance that can be obtained. This form of an active resistance provides easy tuning without generating any additional internal nodes, which causes less attenuation in the bandwidth.



Figure 2.6 – Grounded negative resistance load

The expression for the large signal output current of the transconductor is by [6]

$$I = K_p \left(\frac{W_p}{L_p} \right) (V_r - V_c) W_{in} \qquad \dots (2.4)$$

Shorting the input and output terminals results in an equivalent resistance given as

$$R = \frac{1}{K_p \left(\frac{W_p}{L_p}\right) (V_r - V_c)} \qquad \dots (2.5)$$

It is expressed from (2.5) that the resistance is made negative as long as control voltage V_c is greater than V_r . It is also seen that the resistance is independent of the threshold voltage. Figure 2.7 shows the variance of negative resistance as a function of V_r , with V_c held constant at 1.5 volts.



Figure 2.7 – Range of resistance for grounded negative resistance load

The I-V curve for a resistance of -20 K Ω is shown in Figure 2.8(a) with the gradient of the I-V curve shown in Figure 2.8(b). The results for the characteristics of this negative resistor are presented in Table 2.2. It is recognized that this grounded resistor

has a similar physical structure to that of the VCT grounded resistor and has comparable large signal characteristics.



Figure 2.8 – (a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve

Table 2.2 – Characteristics of grounded negative resistance load

Range of Resistance	-8 K Ω to -250 K Ω (for 0.6 < Vr < 1.4)
Linearity	$R(K\Omega) \approx -2.3e3x^{5} + 1e4x^{4} - 1.7e4x^{3} + 1.5e4x^{2} - 6.41.5e3x + 1.1e3$ (As a function of x = Vr, with Vc = 1.5V)
Noise: R = -20 KΩ 4kTR	3.6e-15 sq. V/Hz 3.3e-16 sq. V/Hz
Power Consumption	3.73e-4 Watts (for $R = -20 \text{ K}\Omega$)

2.3 Current Conveyor Grounded Negative Resistor [13]

A current conveyor is an active four (or five) terminal device which functions like a current controlled current source (CCCS). The device operates by producing an output current signal for a specific input current. Analogous to an op-amp, a current conveyor can be used for various signal processing applications such as current mode active filters. The first ever current conveyor (CCI) was a three port device whose black box representation can be described by Figure 2.9. Similar to an op amp, the two input terminals X and Y operate at the same small signal potential. Therefore, an input small signal current applied to terminal X will result in an equal amount of signal current flowing into terminal Y.



Figure 2.9 - Block diagram of a 3-terminal current conveyor

Terminal Z of the device (the output terminal) has the characteristics of a current source, with high output impedance and output current equal in value to the small signal current applied at the input terminal. The properties of the input terminals show that the device exhibits a virtual short circuit characteristic at port X and a dual open-circuit input characteristic at port Y. The input-output characteristics of the CCI can be described in mathematical terms by

$$\begin{bmatrix} i_{Y} \\ v_{X} \\ i_{Z} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \pm 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_{Y} \\ i_{X} \\ v_{Z} \end{bmatrix} \qquad \dots (2.6)$$

In (2.6) the + sign implies that the current at both terminal Z and X flow into the conveyor, and is denoted by CCI+. The – sign implies opposite polarity between the two terminals, and is denoted by CCI-. Soon after, a more versatile current conveyor in which no current flows into the Y terminal was introduced [13]. This second version is called the CCII, and is mathematically described by

$$\begin{bmatrix} i_{Y} \\ v_{X} \\ i_{Z} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \pm 1 & 0 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_{Y} \\ i_{X} \\ v_{Z} \end{bmatrix} \qquad \dots (2.7)$$

The CCII- described by (2.7) is similar to a simple current buffer, with an input current flowing into terminal X flowing out of the output terminal Z. An ideal transistor is the simplest form of a CCII-, with the gate of the transistor replicating terminal Y of a CCII-, the source replicating terminal X, and the drain replicating terminal Z. A CCII- with better performance is designed using a pair of CMOS transistors in the feedback loop of an op-amp, and two stages of a CMOS current mirror to transfer the input current to the output terminal, as shown in Figure 2.10.



Figure 2.10 - Negative current conveyor, CCII-

The CCII- of Figure 2.10 has been used to design the grounded negative resistor of Figure 2.11. The input is applied directly to the gates of transistors MP1 and MN1, with the output terminal being shorted together with the input. This configuration resembles a transconductor, where an input voltage at the gates of MP1 and MN1 generates a current through the drains of the respective transistors. These currents are then transferred to the output terminal via the current mirrors.



Figure 2.11 – CC grounded negative resistor

The short circuit output current of the transconductor in Figure 2.11 has been determined as

$$I_{out} = K \Big(V_{ss} - V_{DD} + V_{tn} + |V_{tp}| \Big) \Big(V_{ss} + V_{DD} - 2V_{in} + V_{tn} - |V_{tp}| \Big) \qquad \dots (2.8)$$

For this design the transistors are sized such that $K = K_p \left(\frac{W}{L}\right)_p = K_n \left(\frac{W}{L}\right)_n$. The equivalent resistance is then given by

$$R = \frac{1}{2K(V_{ss} - V_{DD} + V_{tn} + |V_{tp}|)} \qquad \dots (2.9)$$

It is seen from (2.9) that the resistance is negative as long as v_{DD} is greater than v_{ss} . It is also noticed that the resistance is dependant on the supply voltages; therefore the PSRR of this circuit is likely to be of concern. Figure 2.12 shows the variance of the resistance as a function of v_{DD} , with v_{ss} held constant at -1.5 volts. The I-V curve for a resistance of -20 K Ω is presented in Figure 2.13. All of the characteristics of this resistor are presented in Table 3.3. It is recognized that the power consumption of this design is considerably smaller than the previous two grounded resistors. This is a result of fewer DC voltage supplies employed in the design. This feature also reduced the amount of noise in the system.



Figure 2.12 – Range of resistance for CC grounded negative resistor



Figure 2.13 – (a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve

Range of Resistance	-2 K Ω to -131 K Ω (for 0 < Vdd < 1.5)
Linearity	$R(K\Omega) \approx -1e3x^{5} + 5e3x^{4} - 7e3x^{3} + 5e3x^{2} - 1e3x + 125$ (As a function of x = VDD)
Noise: R = -20 KΩ 4kTR	6.56e-16 sq. V/Hz 3.3e-16 sq. V/Hz
Power Consumption	6e-6 Watts (for $R = -20 \text{ K}\Omega$)

Table 2.3 – Characteristics of CC grounded negative resistor

2.4 Floating Negative Resistance Load [6]

Figure 2.14 shows a floating negative resistance load designed with a differential pair transconductance amplifier. The transconductor is identical to the one used in the design of the grounded negative resistance load of Section 2.2, and is actively loaded with a pair of transistors (MN1 and MN6) operating in their respective saturation regions.



Figure 2.14 – Floating negative resistance load

The equivalent resistance of the floating resistor can be determined as

$$R = \frac{-1}{K_p \left(\frac{W_p}{L_p}\right) (V_{c2} - V_{c1})} \dots (2.10)$$

It is seen from (2.10) that the resistance is negative as long as control voltage V_{C1} is less than V_{C2} . Figure 2.15 shows the variance of the resistance as a function of V_{C1} , with V_{C2} held constant at 1.5 volts. The I-V curve for a resistance of -50 K Ω is presented in Figure 2.16, and the results of the investigated characteristics presented in Table 2.4.



Figure 2.15 – Range of resistance for floating negative resistance load



Figure 2.16 – (a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve

Range of Resistance	-50 K Ω to -700 K Ω (for 0.8 < Vc1 < 1.4)
Linearity	$R(K\Omega) \approx -1e7x^{6} + 7e7x^{5} - 2e8x^{4} + 3e8x^{3} - 3e8x^{2} + 1e8x - 2.6e7$ (As a function of x = Vc1, with Vc2 = 1.5 V)
Noise: R = -50 KΩ 4kTR	3.24e-15 sq. V/Hz 8.28e-16 sq. V/Hz
Power Consumption	6.7e-4 Watts (for $R = -50 \text{ K}\Omega$)

Table 2.4 – Characteristics of floating negative resistance load

2.5 Current Mirror Floating Negative Resistor [8]

Figure 2.17 shows a floating negative resistor that is designed using two cross coupled current mirrors MN2 – MN5. Transistor pair MP1 and MP6 serves as an active load to the negative resistor. This form of negative resistance has been used in the design of op-amps and OTAs, where the resistor is connected at the output stage to cancel the output conductance of the device. This approach enables the designer to obtain an active device with extremely high DC gain.



Figure 2.17 – Cross coupled current mirror floating negative resistor

The circuit of Figure 2.17 has been modified in order to design a negative resistance circuit with improved voltage control characteristics. This design, shown in Figure 2.18, is identical to the floating negative resistance load of Section 2.4, except that the transconductor is formed with NMOS transistors. The design employs fewer DC power supplies and will have less power consumption than the circuit of Figure 2.17. Transistors MP1 and MP6 operate in the triode region and serve as active loads to the transconductor.



Figure 2.18 – Modified current mirror floating negative resistor

The expression for the equivalent resistance of Figure 2.18 is given by

$$R = \frac{-1}{K_n \left(\frac{W_n}{L_n}\right) V_c} \qquad \dots (2.11)$$

The variance of the resistance as a function of Vc is shown in Figure 2.19, with Vdd held constant at 1.5 volts. The results of this, along with all the other characteristics of this floating negative resistor are presented in Table 2.5. The I-V curve for a resistance of -20 K Ω is presented in Figure 2.20.



Figure 2.19 – Range of resistance for current mirror floating negative resistor



Figure 2.20 – (a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve

Range of Resistance	-15 K Ω to -55 K Ω (for 0.1 < Vc < 0.3)
Linearity	$R(K\Omega) \approx -3e4x^{4} + 3e4x^{3} - 1e4x^{2} + 2e3x - 170$ (As a function of x = Vc)
Noise: $R = -20 \text{ K}\Omega$ 4kTR	3.45e-16 sq. V/Hz 3.31e-16 sq. V/Hz
Power Consumption	6.58e-5 Watts (for R = -20 K Ω)

Table 2.5 – Characteristics of current mirror floating negative resistor

2.6 Floating Negative Conductance Network [14]

Figure 2.21 shows the schematic of a CMOS wideband transconductor (WBTC). The WBTC is designed such that the gate-drain overlap capacitance effects are negligible, which increases the flat band operation of the transconductor to extremely high frequencies. This is achieved by sizing the transistor dimensions accordingly, and by using a fully differential signal at the input.



Figure 2.21 – Wideband transconductor network

The large signal differential short circuit output current of the WBTC for a differential input ($V_1 = V, V_2 = -V$) is given by [14]

$$I_{out} = -4V \Big(\beta_1 \Big(V_c - |V_{tp}| \Big) + \beta_4 \Big(V_s - V_{tn} \Big) \Big) \qquad \dots (2.12)$$

In order to cancel the gate-drain capacitance effects, the transconductor is designed with transistor dimensions and DC bias voltages such that the residual currents $i_{01} = i_{02} \approx 0$ when there is no signal applied at the input, i.e. $V_1 = V_2 = 0$. Once this is achieved, applying a fully differential signal at the input $(V_1 = v, V_2 = -v)$ makes the parasitic capacitances C_{gdM1} and C_{gdM4} equal, which cancels the feed forward signals at the output nodes. For a 0.5 micron process, the transconductor is designed with the transistor dimensions and bias voltages shown in Table 2.6. This design gives a WBTC with $i_{01} = 20.15 nA$, $i_{02} = 14 nA$, $C_{gdMP1} = 1.34e - 15 F$ and $C_{gdMN4} = 1.36e - 15F$.

Transistors	W (um)	L (um)		
MP1, MP5	5	1.5		
MP3, MP7	5.48	1.5		
MN2, MN6	5.48	1.5		
MN4, MN8	3.91	1.5		
Vc1 = Vc2 = -Vss = 1.5 volts				
Vb1 = -0.58 volts, $Vb2 = -0.84$ volts				

Table 2.6 – WBTC design parameters

The WBTC has been used to design the floating negative conductance network (NCN) shown in Figure 2.22 [14].



Figure 2.22 – Floating negative conductance network (NCN)

The equivalent resistance of the circuit has been determined as

$$R = \frac{-1}{4\left(\beta_1 \left(V_{c1} - \left|V_{tp}\right|\right) + \beta_2 \left(V_s - V_{tn}\right)\right)} \dots (2.13)$$

Figure 2.23 shows the variance of the resistance as a function of V_{c1} , with the I-V curve for a resistance of -10 K Ω presented in Figure 2.24. The large signal characteristics of this negative resistor are displayed in Table 2.7. It is noticed that this negative resistance has the best linearity with respect to the control voltage of all the circuits that have been investigated.



Figure 2.23 – Range of resistance for floating NCN



Figure 2.24 – (a) I-V curve of negative resistor (b) Gradient of I-V curve

Range of Resistance	-8 K Ω to -11 K Ω (for 0.9 < Vc1 < 1.4)
Linearity	$R(K\Omega) \approx 1.86 x^2 + 7.8 x - 2.72$ (As a function of x = Vc1)
Noise: R = -10 KΩ 4kTR	2.5e-16 sq. V/Hz 1.7e-16 sq. V/Hz
Power Consumption	9.6e-4 Watts (for $R = -10 K\Omega$)

Table 2.7 –	Characteristics	of floating NCN
-------------	-----------------	-----------------

2.7 Summary

The results of large signal characteristics for six negative resistance circuits were investigated in this chapter. The data presented could be useful in selecting a particular negative resistor for a specific design in which certain characteristics are desirable, such as low noise amplifiers. Table 2.8 summarizes a comparison between each of the grounded and floating negative resistors, where a ranking of 1 implies the best performance. Not all of the characteristics of the floating negative resistors have been ranked as identical resistance values cannot be achieved for the power supply and dimensions of the transistors used. The linearity in Table 2.8 is with respect to the control voltage.

Grounded Negative Resistors:				
	VCT based [7]	Transconductor based [6]	Current conveyor based [13]	
Range	-15 KΩ to -75 KΩ	-8 KΩ to -250 KΩ	-2 KΩ to -131 KΩ	
Linearity	1	2	2	
Noise	2	3	1	
Power	2	3	1	
Floating Negativ	e Resistors:			
	Current mirror based [8]	Transconductor based [6]	NCN [14]	
Range	-15 KΩ to -55 KΩ	-50 KΩ to -700 MΩ	-8 KΩ to -11 KΩ	
Linearity	2	3	1	
Noise (sq. V/Hz)	$3.45e-16, R = -20 \text{ K}\Omega$	3.24e-15, R = -50 KΩ	2.5e-16, R = -10 KΩ	
Power (Watts)	6.58e-5, R = -20 KΩ	6.7e-4, R = -50 KΩ	9.6e-4, $R = -10 \text{ K}\Omega$	

 Table 2.8 – Comparison of large signal characteristics

Figure 2.25 shows the gradient of the I-V curves for each of the grounded negative resistors plotted on the same axes. From the figure we see that the VCT resistor of Section 2.1 and the grounded negative resistance load of Section 2.2 have similar linearity characteristics. We also notice that the CC grounded negative resistor of Section 2.3 has poor linearity at the input in comparison with the other two circuits. The results of the floating negative resistors show that the circuits have very high linearity over a specific range of voltages.



Figure 2.25 – Linearity comparison of grounded negative resistance circuits

Small Signal Characteristics

The small signal characteristics of the negative resistance circuits are studied in this chapter. The AC equivalent model, which includes the transistors' parasitic capacitors, is used to derive the nodal admittance matrix and evaluate the frequency response expression. The distribution of the poles and zeros are analyzed, which are used to estimate the bandwidth of the resistors. In this chapter we also discuss some considerations regarding the prospect of designing wide bandwidth negative resistors. Finally, the stability of the negative resistance circuits will be addressed.

3.1 VCT Grounded Negative Resistor

The AC equivalent model for the grounded VCT resistor of Figure 2.2 is shown in Figure 3.1. This model includes the transistors' parasitic capacitances which influence the characteristics of the resistance at higher frequencies.



Figure 3.1 – AC equivalent model of VCT grounded resistor

The nodal admittance matrix of the AC model can be derived as

$$\begin{bmatrix} sB_1 + G_1 & sB_{1x} \\ sB_{x1} & sB_x + G_x \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_x \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_1 - g_{p4}v_1 - g_{n2}v_x \\ -g_{p1}v_1 - g_{n1}v_x \end{bmatrix} \qquad \dots (3.1)$$

The details describing the admittance matrix elements are presented in Table 3.1. The expression for the resistance is evaluated as

$$R = \frac{v_1}{i_1} = \frac{s B_x + G_x + g_{n1}}{s^2 (B_1 B_x - B_{1x} B_{x1}) + s \begin{pmatrix} B_1 (G_x + g_{n1}) + B_x (G_1 + g_{p4}) \\ -B_{1x} g_{p1} - B_{x1} g_{n2} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} (G_1 + g_{p4}) (G_x + g_{n1}) \\ -g_{p1} g_{n2} \end{pmatrix}} \dots (3.2)$$



 $B_{1} = C_{dbn 2} + C_{gdn 2} + C_{dbp 2} + C_{gdp 2} + C_{dbp 4} + C_{gbp 4} + C_{gsp 4} + C_{gsp 4} + C_{gdp 1} + C_{gbp 1} + C_{gsp 2} + C_{gsp 2$

For simplicity (3.2) is written in the form

$$R = \frac{s n_1 + n_0}{s^2 d_2 + s d_1 + d_0} \qquad \dots (3.3)$$

The value of the resistance at low frequency and the phase characteristics of the resistor can be identified from (3.2) and (3.3). The resistance value at low frequencies is given as

$$R_{DC} = \frac{n_0}{d_0} = \frac{G_x + g_{n1}}{(G_1 + g_{p4})(G_x + g_{n1}) - g_{p1}g_{n2}} \qquad \dots (3.4)$$

and the phase (in radians) of the resistor is given by (using $s = j\omega$)

$$\theta = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\omega n_1}{n_0} \right) - \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\omega d_1}{d_0 - \omega^2 d_2} \right) \qquad \dots (3.5)$$

Figure 3.2 presents the simulation result relating the magnitude and phase of the negative resistor as a function of frequency. The simulation result is for a design in 0.5 micron CMOS process.

The bandwidth of the resistor is dependent on the distribution of the poles and zeros, which can be located by determining the roots of the denominator and numerator of (3.2). The poles and zeros of the negative resistance whose magnitude and phase characteristics are shown in Figure 3.2 are presented in Table 3.2. It is noticed from the results that one of the poles is at a much lower frequency than the others. This pole has

the most influence on the frequency response of the resistor, and is labeled as the dominant pole. The value of the dominant pole often defines the bandwidth of a system. To be more precise, the bandwidth of a system having a dominant pole can be approximated by [15]



Figure 3.2 – Frequency simulation of VCT grounded negative resistor

The product of the resistance magnitude and the bandwidth is used as a figure of merit for comparing the various negative resistors (analogous to the gain bandwidth product of an amplifier). The value of the dominant pole, which dictates the bandwidth of the resistor, can be predicted from (3.2) and (3.3) as

$$P_{Dom} = \frac{d_0}{d_1} = \frac{(G_1 + g_{p4})(G_x + g_{n1}) - g_{p1}g_{n2}}{B_1(G_x + g_{n1}) + B_x(G_1 + g_{p4}) - B_{1x}g_{p1} - B_{x1}g_{n2}} \qquad \dots (3.7)$$

An expression for the figure of merit, which we defined as the product of the resistance magnitude and the bandwidth, is then given by

$$FOM = \frac{d_0}{d_1} \times \frac{n_0}{d_0} = \frac{G_x + g_{n1}}{B_1(G_x + g_{n1}) + B_x(G_1 + g_{p4}) - B_{1x}g_{p1} - B_{x1}g_{n2}} \qquad \dots (3.8)$$

The figure of merit can be increased by minimizing the denominator of (3.8). The denominator is a function of the transistors' parasitic capacitors; hence the optimization process would involve techniques of minimizing these capacitances, such as appropriate sizing of the transistors. This process was not attempted as part of this thesis and has been left for future consideration. The results of the small signal characteristics are presented in Table 3.2, which includes the computation of the dominant pole using (3.7) and the FOM using (3.8). It is seen from the results that the dominant pole prediction gives an adequate estimate of the bandwidth.

Table 3.2 – AC characteristics of VCT grounded negative resistor

Resistance (KΩ)	Poles (rad / sec)	Zeros (rad / sec)	BW (rad	/ sec)
	-8.95e9		Measured	8.3e8
-34.4		-6.05e9		
	8.15e8		P _{DOM}	8.97e8
	FON	1: 3e13	<u>.</u>	

3.2 Grounded Negative Resistance Load

The frequency response expression has been evaluated as

$$R = \frac{sB_2 + G_2 + g_{p1} + g_{n1}}{s^2 (B_1 B_2 - B_{12} B_{21}) + s \begin{pmatrix} B_1 (g_{p1} + g_{n1} + G_2) + B_2 (G_1 + g_{p4}) \\ -B_{21} (g_{p2} + g_{n2}) - B_{12} g_{p3} \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} (G_1 + g_{p4}) (g_{p1} + g_{n1} + G_2) \\ -g_{p3} (g_{p2} + g_{n2}) \end{pmatrix}$$
(3.9)

The AC equivalent model and nodal admittance matrix that were used to derive (3.9) can be found in the appendix. The value of the resistance at low frequency and the phase characteristics of the resistor can be determined as described by (3.4) and (3.5) respectively. Figure 3.3 presents the simulation result relating the magnitude and phase of the negative resistor as a function of frequency.



Figure 3.3 – Frequency simulation of grounded negative resistance load

The distribution of the poles and zeros, which have been located from (3.9), are presented in Table 3.3. The presence of a dominant pole is detected; therefore (3.6) can be used to estimate the bandwidth of the resistor. Using the dominant pole prediction described by (3.7), the expression for the figure of merit of this negative resistor is given by

$$FOM = \frac{G_2 + g_{p1} + g_{n1}}{B_1(G_2 + g_{p1} + g_{n1}) + B_2(G_1 + g_{p4}) - B_{21}(g_{p2} + g_{n2}) - B_{12}g_{p3}} \qquad \dots (3.10)$$

The results of the small signal characteristics are presented in Table 3.3. This grounded negative resistor has a proportionate FOM value to the VCT grounded resistor. The similarity arises from the similar physical structure between the two active resistors, and was also evident for the large signal characteristics.

Table 3.3 – AC characteristics of grounded negative resistance load

Resistance (KΩ)	Poles (rad / sec)	Zeros (rad / sec)	BW (rad	/ sec)
-105 16	-1.27e10	-7 82e0	Measured	2.71e8
-105.10	248e6	-7.8209	P _{DOM}	2.5e8
FOM: 2.7e13				

3.3 Current Conveyor Grounded Negative Resistor

The simplified expression for the frequency response of the grounded negative resistor circuit is given by

$$R = \frac{s^2 n_2 + s n_1 + n_0}{s^3 d_3 + s^2 d_2 + s d_1 + d_0} \qquad \dots (3.11)$$

The details regarding the coefficients of the numerator and denominator in (3.11) can be found in the appendix. The value of the resistance at low frequency is determined as shown in the preceding sections. The phase characteristics of this negative resistor is given by

$$\theta = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\omega n_1}{n_0 - \omega^2 n_2} \right) - \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\omega d_1 - \omega^3 d_3}{d_0 - \omega^2 d_2} \right) \qquad \dots (3.12)$$

Figure 3.4 presents the simulation result relating the magnitude and phase of the negative resistor as a function of frequency.

The distribution of the poles and zeros for the resistor are presented in Table 3.4. This design lacks the presence of a dominant pole; hence (3.6) cannot be utilized for estimating the bandwidth. The dominant pole prediction that was employed in the preceding sections cannot be applied either; therefore an expression for the figure of merit has not been evaluated. The figure of merit has been calculated using the measured bandwidth.



Figure 3.4 – Frequency simulation of CC grounded negative resistor

Resistance (K Ω)	Poles (rad / sec)	Zeros (rad / sec)	BW (rad / sec)
-4.81	-1.14e10 -0.51e10 0.41e10	-6.94e9 -3.67e9	8.92e9 (measured)
	FOM: 4	.29e13	

Table 3.4 – AC characteristics of CC grounded negative resistor

3.4 Floating Negative Resistance Load

The frequency response expression of the floating negative resistance load is given by

$$R = \frac{s(B_2 + B_{12} + B_1 + B_{21}) + G_2 + G_1 + g_{p5} + g_{p4} + g_{p2} + g_{p3}}{s^2(B_1B_2 - B_{12}B_{21}) + s\binom{B_1(G_2 + g_{p5}) - B_{21}g_{p4}}{+ B_2(G_1 + g_{p2}) - B_{12}g_{p3}} + \binom{(G_1 + g_{p2})(G_2 + g_{p5})}{- g_{p3}g_{p4}} \dots (3.13)$$

Figure 3.5 presents the magnitude and phase of the negative resistor as a function of frequency.



Figure 3.5 – Frequency simulation of floating negative resistance load

The distribution of the poles and zeros for the floating resistor are presented in Table 3.5. An interesting observation made is the appearance of a pole and a zero with equal value; hence there is a case of pole-zero cancellation. As a result, the bandwidth of the resistor is solely dependent on the single pole (which is the smaller of the two poles). The figure of merit of the floating resistor is calculated using the value of this pole, with the results presented in Table 3.5.
Resistance (KΩ)	Poles (rad / sec)	Zeros (rad / sec)	BW (rad / sec)
-66.86	-9.17e9	-9 17e9	1.19e9
-00.00	1.19e9	-7.1705	(measured)
	FOM:	8e13	

Table 3.5 – AC characteristics of floating negative resistance load

3.5 Current Mirror Floating Negative Resistor

The frequency response expression is given by

$$R = \frac{s(B_2 + B_{12} + B_1 + B_{21}) + G_2 + G_1 + g_{n5} + g_{n4} + g_{n2} + g_{n3}}{s^2(B_1B_2 - B_{12}B_{21}) + s\begin{pmatrix}B_1(G_2 + g_{n5}) - B_{21}g_{n4} \\ + B_2(G_1 + g_{n2}) - B_{12}g_{n3}\end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix}(G_1 + g_{n2})(G_2 + g_{n5}) \\ - g_{n3}g_{n4}\end{pmatrix}} \dots (3.14)$$

The simulation result of the floating resistor is presented in Figure 3.6, with the distribution of the poles and zeros presented in Table 3.6.



Figure 3.6 – Frequency simulation of current mirror floating negative resistor

As in the case of the floating negative resistance load of section 2.5, there is a case of pole-zero cancellation, and the bandwidth is dependent on the single pole, which is used for the computation of the figure of merit.

Table 3.6 - AC characteristics of current mirror floating negative resistor

Resistance (KΩ)	Poles (rad / sec)	Zeros (rad / sec)	BW (rad / sec)
-25 19	-7.69e9	-7 60e9	3e9
-23.13	3e9	-7.0909	(measured)
	FOM: 7	.56e13	

3.6 Floating Negative Conductance Network

The frequency response expression is given by

$$R = \frac{s(B_2 + B_{12} + B_1 + B_{21}) + G_2 + G_1 + g_{p1} + g_{n4} + g_{n8} + g_{p5}}{s^2(B_1B_2 - B_{12}B_{21}) + s\binom{B_1(G_2 + g_{p5}) - B_{21}g_{n4}}{+B_2(G_1 + g_{p1}) - B_{12}g_{n8}}} + \binom{(G_1 + g_{p1})(G_2 + g_{p5})}{-g_{n4}g_{n8}}$$
 ...(3.15)

The simulation result and the distribution of the poles and zeros are presented in Figure 3.7 and Table 3.7 respectively.



Figure 3.7 – Frequency simulation of floating NCN

Resistance (KΩ)	Poles (rad / sec)	Zeros (rad / sec)	BW (rad / sec)
-10	-6.39e9	-6 30e0	3.31e9
-10	3.31e9	-0.3505	(measured)
	Figure of Me	rit: 3.31e13	I

Table 3.7 – AC characteristics floating NCN

3.7 Bandwidth Investigation

Active resistors in CMOS technology are often designed by converting a transconductance device to a driving point impedance. All of the negative resistance circuits that were studied have been designed using this technique. In this section my endeavor is to examine the effect on the bandwidth when such a transconductance device is transformed to an active resistor. We will first analyze a simple case; thereafter try to relate the result to the negative resistance circuits that are reported in this thesis.

3.7.1 CMOS Inverter

The transistor level schematic of a CMOS inverter is presented in Figure 3.8(a). The inverter is formed with a pair of complimentary transistors, and could be employed as a transconductance amplifier with the input voltage applied at the gates of the transistors and the output current measured at the drains. The inverter is analyzed for its bandwidth by locating the poles and zeros, after which it will be transformed to an active resistor as shown in Figure 3.8(b). The effect on the values of the poles and zeros caused by this transformation will be observed.



Figure 3.8 – CMOS inverter (a) Transconductor (b) Resistor

The small signal transconductance of the inverter shown in Figure 3.8(a) has been evaluated as

$$g_m = \frac{i_o}{v_1} = sB_{01} + g_{p1} + g_{n1} \qquad \dots (3.16)$$

The AC equivalent model and the nodal admittance matrix describing the details of (3.16) can be found in the appendix. The transconductor has a single zero which determines the bandwidth of the system, with the simulation results for a design in 0.5 micron CMOS process presented in Table 3.8.

Shorting the input and output terminals together, in order to form the active resistor, prompts the addition of the elements in the corresponding rows and columns of the admittance matrix. This results in the expression for the resistance given as

$$r_{in} = \frac{v_1}{i_1} = \frac{1}{s(B_1 + B_o + B_{1o} + B_{o1}) + G_1 + G_o + g_{n1} + g_{p1}} \qquad \dots (3.17)$$

The system now has a single pole and no zeros, with the simulation results summarized in Table 3.8.

	Expression	Zeros (rad/s)	Poles (rad/s)	Bandwidth (rad/s)
Transconductor	-s1.6e - 15 + 2.1e - 4	1.34e11	-	1.34e11
Resistor	$\frac{1}{s3e-14+2.4e-4}$	-	-7.3e9	7.3e9

Table 3.8 – Pole-zero analysis of CMOS inverter

The results of Table 3.8 show that there is a significant decrease in the bandwidth of the resistor when compared to that of the transconductor. Addition of the matrix elements causes the real and imaginary parts of the complex expression to become larger, translating to smaller pole and zero values; hence a lower bandwidth.

3.7.2 Voltage-to-Current Transducer [7]

The differential in single ended out voltage to current transducer was introduced in Chapter 1. For this experiment a slightly modified version which has a single current mirror load as opposed to two current mirrors is used, with the schematic presented in Figure 3.9. This VCT configuration was used for the design of the grounded negative resistor of Section 2.1.



Figure 3.9 – DISO VCT with single current mirror load

The expression for the small signal transconductance of the VCT and the polezero distribution is presented in Table 3.9. The AC equivalent model and nodal admittance matrix used to evaluate this expression can be found in the appendix. When the input and output terminals are shorted together, each of the elements in the corresponding row and column of the admittance matrix are added together, and the complex expression will have larger real and imaginary parts. This leads to the poles and zeros located at lower frequencies, resulting in a system with a smaller bandwidth. This reduction in the bandwidth is validated from the simulation results of Figure 3.10, where it is seen that the bandwidth of the resistor is a lot smaller. A summary of these results are presented in Table 3.9.



Figure 3.10 – Bandwidth of VCT: transconductor vs. resistor

In the above discussion we have come to recognize that we encounter a decrease in the bandwidth of a system when a transconductor is transformed to an active resistor. We can conclude that the decrease in bandwidth is a direct result of the parasitic capacitances at the input and output terminals adding up. The pole of the negative resistor will be located at the pole frequency of the transconductor loaded with an identical transconductance element. Therefore, for the design of a large bandwidth active resistor, it is recommended to use a high bandwidth transconductance amplifier.

		Zeros	Poles	Bandwidth
	Expression	(rad/s)	(rad/s)	(rad/s)
Transconductor	$\frac{-s^2}{1.8e-29} + s_{1e-18} - 4.5e-9$	5.2e10	-6.4e9	2.28e10
	s 2.4e - 14 + 1.5e - 4	4.8e9		
Resistor	s 2.4e - 14 + 1.5e - 4	-6.4e9	7.8e8	7.76e8
	$s^2 5.7e - 28 + s 4.8e - 18 - 4e - 9$		-9.1e9	

 Table 3.9 – Pole-zero analysis of VCT

3.8 Stability

The stability of the negative resistance circuits in examined in this section. The location of the poles on the s-plane is used as the primary factor in predicting the stability. All the negative resistance circuits that have been investigated have an expression for the resistance as a function of frequency of the form

$$R = \frac{a_n s^n + a_{n-1} s^{n-1} \dots + a_1 s + a_0}{d_n s^n + d_{n-1} s^{n-1} \dots + d_1 s - d_0} \qquad \dots (3.18)$$

According to the Hurwitz criteria, for a system to be stable it is mandatory that the denominator be a Hurwitz polynomial. A polynomial is said to be Hurwitzian if all the coefficients are positive, which translate to roots with real negative parts. The roots of the denominator represent the poles of the system; hence for stability it is required that the

real parts of the poles are negative and lie of the left hand side of the s-plane. This condition is described graphically in Figure 3.11.



Figure 3.11 – S-plane describing pole location and stability

The negative coefficient in the denominator of (3.18) implies that one or more of the poles will have a positive real part, and lie on the right hand side of the s-plane. The negative coefficient is unwanted as it introduces potential instability; however it is what constrains the resistance to be negative at DC. Potential instability in the system can also be predicted from the positive slope phase response [16], which is evident from the simulations results of the resistors. The amount of lead angle can be related to the damping ratio of the negative resistance element and the attendant percent overshoot in response to a step signal input. The overshoot will provide an indication to the potential instability that a larger system may encounter when using the negative resistance as a sub-system. This knowledge can be used either (i) to ascertain stability of a system, or (ii) to achieve an oscillatory system. The stability of an electronic circuit that accommodates a negative resistance of the form described by (3.18) is explored. A single pole negative resistor and a series RC circuit are used to perform this analysis. The negative resistor that is used is given by

$$R_N = \frac{R_{DC} p}{s - p} \qquad \dots (3.19)$$

where p is the positive unstable pole, and R_{DC} is the magnitude of the resistance at low frequencies.

3.8.1 Parallel Connection

The circuit of Figure 3.12 is used to investigate a parallel connection of the negative resistor. The RC circuit represents a simple first order low pass filter.



Figure 3.12 - RC Low pass filter with parallel negative resistor connection

The transfer function of the low pass filter (without the negative resistor) is given as

$$TF_1 = \frac{1}{s RC + 1}$$
 ...(3.20)

Equation (3.20) represents a stable system having a single pole with a negative real part. The negative resistor of (3.19) is added in parallel to the capacitive load as shown in Figure 3.20. The transfer function of the circuit is now given as

$$TF_2 = \frac{p R_{DC}}{s R C p R_{DC} + s R + p R_{DC} - p R} \qquad \dots (3.21)$$

It is identified that the denominator (3.21) is a Hurwitz polynomial as long as the magnitude of R_{DC} is larger than resistor R of the RC circuit. As long as this condition is ascertained the system will remain stable. Table 3.10 summarizes the component values chosen for the design of a stable system. Figure 3.13 presents the simulation result with a step signal applied at the input. It is seen that the system has decaying oscillations, and eventually settles to a steady state, which indicates a stable system.

Table 3.10 – Design of LPF with parallel negative resistor connection

	R (KΩ)	C (F)	R _V	TP
	•	1.6	2.32 <i>e</i> 13	2.32e13
	Z	11	s - 2.32e9	s^2 46.4 + s 2000 + 1.86 <i>e</i> 13
ĺ				



Figure 3.13 – Time domain simulation of LPF

The experiment was repeated for the high pass filter of Figure 3.14, with the negative resistor now being connected in parallel with the resistive load. The same component values of Table 3.10 are used.



Figure 3.14 – RC high pass filter with parallel negative resistor connection

The transfer function of the high pass filter (with the negative resistor) is determined as

$$TF_{3} = \frac{s \ C \ R \ p \ R_{DC}}{s \ R \ C \ p \ R_{DC} + s \ R + p \ R_{DC} - p \ R} \qquad \dots (3.22)$$

The result of (3.22) reveals that the system will be Hurwitz stable as long as the magnitude of R_{DC} is larger than resistor R of the RC circuit. This result is identical to the one obtained for the low pass filter, where the negative resistor was connected in parallel to a capacitive load.

3.8.2 Series Connection

The RC circuit of Figure 3.15 is used for this analysis. The circuit represents a first order high pass filter.



Figure 3.15 - RC high pass filter with series negative resistor connection

The transfer function of the high pass filter (without the negative resistor) is given by

$$TF_4 = \frac{s\,RC}{s\,RC+1} \qquad \dots (3.23)$$

Equation (3.23) represents a stable system having a pole-zero pair. Adding the negative resistor in series with the load as shown in Figure 3.15 gives a transfer function of

$$TF_5 = \frac{s^2 RC + s(C R_{DC} p - C R p)}{s^2 RC + s(1 + C R_{DC} p - C R p) - p} \qquad \dots (3.24)$$

It is recognized from (3.24) that the denominator is not a Hurwitz polynomial, and the system will have at least one pole with a positive real part. The numerator is not Hurwitzian either, and there will also be a zero with a real positive part. It has been established that this pole and zero are located at frequencies that are very close together and cancel each other out. The results presented in Table 3.11 verify this realization.

Table 3.11 – Design of HPF with series negative resistor connection

R (KΩ)	C (Farads)	R _N	TF	Zeros (rad/s)	Poles (rad/s)
		2.32 <i>e</i> 13	$s^{2}2e-5-s^{2}2e^{2}$	0	-1e5
20	ln	$\overline{s-2.32e9}$	$\frac{1}{s^2 2e - 5 - s 2.32e4 - 2.32e9}$	1.16e9	1.16005e9

The results of the analysis in this section show that when a negative resistor is connected in parallel to a more complex system, it is possible to design the network to be Hurwitz stable by appropriate choice of components. For a series connection of the negative resistor, the presence of an unstable pole cannot be eliminated, and the circuit is likely to be unstable.

3.9 Summary

This chapter presented the small signal characteristics of the negative resistance circuits. The high frequency AC equivalent model was used to derive the frequency response expression for the resistors. The figure of merit, which was defined as the product of the bandwidth and the magnitude of the resistor, was calculated for each of negative resistors. For cases in which a dominant pole existed, an expression for the figure of merit was evaluated. The results of these are summarized in Table 3.12.

The effect on the bandwidth when a transconductance amplifier is used for the design of active resistors was explored in this chapter. It was concluded that a reduction in the bandwidth of the active resistor is encountered due to the parasitic capacitances at the input and output terminals of the transconductor adding up, causing the poles and zeros to be located at lower frequencies. To conclude the chapter, the locations of the poles on the s-plane were examined in order to analyze the stability of the negative resistance circuits.

Grounded Negati	ve Resistors:		
	VCT [7]	Negative resistance load [6]	Current conveyor [13]
Resistance value	-34.4 ΚΩ	-105.16 ΚΩ	-4.81 ΚΩ
Bandwidth (rad/s)	8.3e9	2.71e8	8.92e9
FOM	3e13	2.7e13	4.29e13
Floating Negative	e Resistors: Current mirror [8]	Negative resistance load [6]	NCN [14]
Resistance value	-25.19 ΚΩ	-66.86 ΚΩ	-10 ΚΩ
Bandwidth (rad/s)	<u>3e9</u>	1.18e9	3.31e9

8e13

3.31e13

FOM

ee shie

7.56e13

Table 3.12 – Summary of small signal characteristics

Applications

Numerous applications of negative resistance circuits in VLSI technology were discussed in chapter 1, with design of oscillators and voltage reference networks being mentioned. These applications demonstrated the significance of negative resistors in VLSI technology. In this chapter we illustrate some alternate applications, and design the system using some of the negative resistance circuits that have been investigated as part of this thesis.

4.1 Current Mode LC Oscillator

Current mode signal processing has become increasingly popular in the last decade. An oscillator with a current as the output is likely to be an important component in analog electronics. Figure 4.1 presents a current mode oscillator design in which an LC tank is driven by a transconductor [17]. For this design the VCT is used as the transconductance device.



Figure 4.1 – Current mode oscillator design

The quality factor of an oscillator is a comparison between the frequency at which a system oscillates to the rate at which is dissipated its energy. The objective is to minimize the energy dissipated, therefore have a high quality factor oscillator design. For this particular design the quality factor of the oscillator is highly dependent on the quality factor of the LC tank circuit. The inductor that forms the LC tank generally has some parasitic resistance associated with it, which degrades the quality factor of the tank. Adding a negative resistor in parallel with the LC tank can cancel the effect of the parasitic resistance of the inductor, and enhance the characteristics of the system in which the tank is employed.

The inductor in Figure 4.1 is actively designed using a VCT configured gyrator loaded with a capacitor as shown in Figure 4.2. The effective impedance seen at the input terminal is given by [17]

$$Z_{in} = \frac{A + D + y_L}{(A + D + y_L)(A + y_{11}) - (C + y_{31})(B + y_{13})} \dots (4.1)$$

78

The details regarding coefficients of (4.1) can be found in the appendix. At low frequencies the impedance can be approximated as an ideal inductance of value [7]

$$Z_{in} \approx \frac{sC_L}{gm_1 gm_2} \qquad \dots (4.2)$$

where g_m is the small signal transconductance of the respective VCT. Detailed analysis of (4.1) reveals that at low frequency Z_{in} represents an inductance of value given by (4.2) in series with a parasitic resistance which is a function of frequency. A design with 0.5 micron CMOS process produced an inductor of value 365 μ H coupled with a series parasitic resistance of 1.092 K Ω . This resistance is constant for frequencies less than 50 KHz, after which it starts to increase.



Figure 4.2 – Active inductor design

79

The quality factor of the LC tank is the ratio of resonant frequency to the bandwidth of resonance, described graphically in Figure 4.3. Adding a negative resistance in parallel with LC tank influences these two parameters such that

$$\omega_{01} = \sqrt{\frac{1}{LC}} \rightarrow \omega_{02} = \sqrt{\frac{N+R}{LCN}} \qquad \dots (4.3)$$

and

$$BW1 = \frac{R}{L} \rightarrow BW2 = \frac{R}{L} - \frac{1}{CN} \qquad \dots (4.4)$$

where R represents the parasitic resistor and N represents the magnitude of the negative resistor. Inspection of (4.3) and (4.4) reveals that if the magnitude of the negative resistor N is a lot larger than that of the parasitic resistor R, there is no significant effect on the resonant frequency, will however reduce the bandwidth of the tank; leading to an increase in the quality factor.



Figure 4.3 – Graphical interpretation of quality factor of an LC circuit

Using the above analysis, we propose to add a negative resistor of magnitude approximately 100 times larger than that of the parasitic resistor in parallel with the LC tank. Table 4.1 presents the simulation results of an LC tank formed using the active inductor, a 3.3 pF capacitor and an active negative resistance of value -105 K Ω . The grounded negative resistance load presented in Section 2.2 was used for this design.

 Table 4.1 – Simulation results of LC tank resonator

	Resonant Frequency (Hz)	Bandwidth (Hz)	Quality Factor
		和学生。这些情况。 1999年1月1日	
Without negative R	4.4M	650K	7
With negative $R = -105K\Omega$	4.4M	152K	29

The phase noise of an oscillator is described as the short term random frequency fluctuations of the output signal. An ideal oscillator would generate a pure sine wave, which in the frequency domain is depicted by a single line at the frequency of oscillation, i.e. all the signal's power is at a single frequency. The increasing demand for high resolution wireless communication has stressed the importance on design of low phase noise oscillators. The quality factor of the resonator, in this case being the LC tank circuit, is one of the significant sources that generate phase noise in the output of an oscillator. This application demonstrates how a negative resistance circuit has been used to improve the quality factor of a resonator; hence permit the design of a low phase noise current mode oscillator.

The stability of the LC tank circuit which accommodates the unstable negative resistor is analyzed. The expression of the resistance in pole-zero form is given as

$$R_{N} = \frac{R_{DC} p_{1} p_{2} (s + z_{1})}{z_{1} (s + p_{1}) (s - p_{2})} \dots (4.5)$$

where p_2 represents the unstable pole. The expression for the impedance of the LCR circuit given by

$$Z_{LCR} = \frac{Z_{DC} (s + z_2)}{z_2 (s^2 x_2 + s x_1 + x_0)} \dots (4.6)$$

When the two impedances are combined in parallel the final expression is given as

$$Z = \frac{R_{DC} Z_{DC} (s+z_2)(s+z_1)}{R_{DC} p_1 p_2 z_2 (s+z_1) (s^2 x_2 + s x_1 + x_0) + Z_{DC} z_1 (s+z_2) (s+p_1) (s-p_2)} \dots (4.7)$$

Simplifying (4.7) reveals that the denominator will be Hurwitzian as long as R_{DC} is greater than Z_{DC} . As long as this condition is guaranteed, the inclusion of a negative resistance will not introduce instability into the design of the LC tank circuit. Only the quality factor of the circuit will be changed in the desired direction to improve the selectivity. The final expression describing the LC tank circuit designed with the above mentioned component values and negative resistor is given by

$$Z = \frac{s^2 \cdot 1.4e - 17 + 1.1e - 7 + 0.33}{s^3 \cdot 4.8e - 29 + s^2 \cdot 3.8e - 19 + 1.1e - 13 + 3e - 4} \qquad \dots (4.8)$$

It is seen that the denominator of (4.7) is a Hurwitz polynomial representing a stable system.

4.2 Sine Wave Oscillator Using Low Pass Filter Structure

An electronic filter is a circuit that performs signal processing functions, specifically intended to remove unwanted signal components and enhance wanted ones. There are various known strategies of designing electronic filters, one of the most common being an active RC circuit. The term active implies the use of an active component such as a voltage amplifier. Figure 4.4 presents the schematic of an active RC single amplifier biquad low pass filter [18]. Because there is multiple feedback, this topology is known as a multiple feedback low pass filter. The term biquad suggests a filter with a second order transfer function.



Figure 4.4 – Active RC low pass filter network

The transfer function of the low pass filter is given as

$$\frac{Vout}{Vin} = \frac{-g_1g_3}{s^2 C_2 C_5 + s C_5 (g_1 + g_3 + g_4) + g_3 g_4} \qquad \dots (4.9)$$

The poles of the filter have a real and an imaginary part and will be of the form $\partial \pm j\sigma$. In order to ensure a stable frequency selective filter it is mandatory that the real parts of the poles be negative; hence lie on the left hand side of the s-plane. Upon examining the transfer function given in (4.9), we propose that a negative resistor could be used to shift the real part of the poles to a region that will make the system unstable. This will result in the system oscillating, and could be employed as a sine wave oscillator.

If the co-efficient of 's' in the denominator of (4.9) is made zero, the poles of the system become purely imaginary; i.e. have zero real part and lie on the imaginary axis of the s-plane. This can be achieved by solving the following equality

$$C_5(g_1 + g_3 + g_4) = 0 \qquad \dots (4.10)$$

This condition introduces instability and the system will encounter sustained oscillations. If the real parts of the poles are located on right hand side of the s-plane, the system will incur growing oscillations until a steady state is reached.

The network component values for a low pass filter design having a pole frequency of 1000 Hz, a quality factor of 0.707 and unity gain are presented in Table 4.2. This design gives a network transfer function of

$$\frac{Vout}{Vin} = \frac{-2.5e-9}{s^2 \, 6.34 \, e - 17 \, + \, s \, 5.63 \, e - 13 \, + \, 2.5e - 9} \qquad \dots (4.11)$$

84

Figure 4.5a shows the time domain response of the filter with a sine wave input of unity amplitude.

R1 (ΚΩ)	C2 (F)	R3 (ΚΩ)	R4 (KΩ)	C5 (F)
20	16.9n	20	20	3.75n
Ga	ain = 1, C	Q = 0.707, a	$w_0 = 1000 Hz$	

Table 4.2 – Active RC LFP design

It is seen from (4.10) that one way of making the 's' coefficient of the denominator zero is by making $R1 = -10 \text{ K}\Omega$. Adjusting R1 as opposed to R3 or R4 ensures that there is no alteration in the pole frequency of the filter. This adjustment results in a network transfer function of

$$\frac{Vout}{Vin} = \frac{-5e-9}{s^2 \, 6.4e-17+2.5e-9} \qquad \dots (4.12)$$

Figure 4.5b presents the simulation result of the system described by (4.12) for a sine wave input of unity amplitude. It is evident that the system is unstable and oscillates.



Figure 4.5 – Time domain simulation of active RC LPF for a) R = 20K and b) R = -10K Ohms

The oscillator is designed in a 0.5 micron CMOS process with an amplifier whose characteristics are described in Table 4.3. The negative resistor R1 was designed using the grounded negative resistance load presented in Section 2.2. The output of the oscillator with zero input is presented in Figure 4.6. The frequency of oscillation was measured at 1000 Hz, which is the pole frequency of the original low pass filter. The amplitude of oscillation was measured at 2.42 μ V.

Value	unit
101	dB
226	Hz
113	degrees
29	MHz
149	Ω
5E11	Ω
	Value 101 226 113 29 149 5E11

Table 4.3 – Op Amp characteristics



Figure 4.6 – Output of oscillator designed with LPF

The value resistor R1 is modified such that the poles of the system enter the right hand side of the s-plane. Making R1 = -9 K Ω gives a network transfer function of

$$\frac{Vout}{Vin} = \frac{-5.6e - 9}{s^2 1e - 14 + s(-2.8e - 14) + 2.5e - 9} \qquad \dots (4.13)$$

Simulation results showed that for zero input the system produces growing oscillations at the output, and eventually settles to produce a uniform sine wave of amplitude 1.5 volts.

4.3 Inverting Feedback Amplifier [19]

Applying feedback to amplifiers has become a very common technique for stabilizing and improving the amplifiers operating characteristics. A universal structure used is the inverting feedback amplifier shown in Figure 4.7. The amplifier that is used generally has non ideal characteristics, most notably finite input and output impedance. As mentioned in earlier chapters, this affects the characteristics of the system in which the amplifier is employed. In this section we intend to illustrate how a negative resistance circuit could be used to extend the bandwidth of the inverting amplifier.



Figure 4.7 – Inverting feedback amplifier

The closed loop transfer function of the inverting amplifier of Figure 4.7 is given as [19]

$$\frac{V_o}{V_i} = -\frac{R_f}{R_g} \frac{A_0 \omega_0}{s R_f (Y_f + Y_g + Y_i) + A_0 \omega_0 + R_f (Y_f + Y_g + Y_i) \omega_0} \quad \dots (4.14)$$

The one-pole model of an op-amp was used to derive (4.14). The one-pole model is given as

$$A(j\omega) = \frac{A_0 \omega_0}{s + \omega_0} \qquad \dots (4.15)$$

The amplifier whose characteristics were presented in Table 4.3 was used for this design, with the open loop gain $A_0 = 116$ KV/V, $Z_i = \frac{1}{Y_i} = 5e^{11} \Omega$ and $\omega_0 = 226$ Hz. The output impedance of the op-amp was ignored. Equation (4.14) represents the transfer function of a single pole system, with the value of this pole determining the bandwidth. Adding a grounded negative resistor at the inverting input terminal of the negative feedback amplifier will reduce the effect of the op-amp input impedance and increase the bandwidth. This effect can be seen analytically from (4.14). Adding a negative resistor at the input terminal, such that $Y_i = Y_i - Y_N$, results in the denominator having smaller coefficients. This leads to the pole having a larger magnitude, therefore an increase in the bandwidth. This theory was proved in Section 3.7 where the effect on the bandwidth when a transconductor is transformed to an active resistor was examined.

Figure 4.8 presents the simulation result of the feedback amplifier (for $R_f = 10$ K Ω and $R_g = 1$ K Ω) with and without a negative resistor. The current conveyor designed grounded negative resistor (presented in Section 2.3) of value -1.3 K Ω was used for this design.



Figure 4.8 – Simulation results of inverting feedback amplifier

The simulation result of Figure 4.8 exhibits how the use of a negative resistance could minimize the effects of the finite input impedance of an op-amp, and hence extend the bandwidth of an inverting feedback amplifier. An increase in the bandwidth of the system from 2M Hz to 8M Hz has been achieved in the above.

The stability of the inverting feedback amplifier design is investigated. The current conveyor designed grounded negative resistor was used for this design, which is a three pole system given as an admittance by

$$Y_{N} = \frac{z_{1} z_{2} (s + p_{1})(s + p_{2})(s - p_{3})}{R_{DC} p_{1} p_{2} p_{3} (s + z_{1})(s + z_{2})} \dots (4.16)$$

Adding the admittance of (4.16) to $Y = Y_i + Y_f + Y_g$ (as required for the transfer function of (4.14)) results in an impedance of

$$Z = \frac{R_{DC} p_1 p_2 p_3 (s + z_1)(s + z_2)}{YR_{DC} p_1 p_2 p_3 (s + z_1)(s + z_2) + z_1 z_2 (s + p_1)(s + p_2)(s - p_3)} \dots (4.17)$$

Expanding (4.17) reveals that the active impedance will be Hurwitz stable if $R_{DC} > R_i ||R_f||R_g$. As long as this inequality is satisfied the inclusion of the negative resistor will not introduce instability into the inverting amplifier design. The final transfer function of the inverting amplifier designed with the above mentioned component values and negative resistor is given by

$$\frac{V_o}{V_i} = \frac{s^4 4.9e - 44 + s^3 1e - 33 + s^2 7.9e - 24 + s2.6e - 14 + 3.2e - 5}{s^6 2.7e - 62 + s^5 9.3e - 52 + s^4 1e - 41 + s^3 5.3e - 32 + s^2 1.1e - 22 + s7.5e - 14 + 3.2e - 6} \dots (4.18)$$

It is seen that the denominator of (4.18) is a Hurwitz polynomial and represents a stable system.

4.4 Summary

In this chapter we have successfully demonstrated three applications in which negative resistance circuits have been applied. Design, analysis and simulation results have been presented justifying further the importance of negative resistance circuits in VLSI technology. The stability of the system that accommodated the negative resistor was analyzed, and the required condition for stability was determined.

Conclusions

A detailed characterization of CMOS negative resistance circuits has been presented in this thesis. Large signal characteristics that were investigated included resistance range, linearity, noise and power consumption. A comparison between each of the resistors was presented, enabling designers to pick a particular resistor for an application where a specific characteristic holds more importance over another.

A study of the small signal characteristics included a detailed investigation into the bandwidth of the negative resistance circuits. All of the resistors that were studied in this thesis were designed using a transconductance amplifier, which is a popular approach used in VLSI technology. It was determined that this design method has a negative effect on the bandwidth of the active resistor, which is a result of the parasitic capacitors at the input and output terminals of the transconductance device adding up.

Important stability issues regarding negative resistance circuits were revealed, where the presence of a positive unstable pole was detected. Analysis on how to overcome the instability when the negative resistor is employed in larger electronic systems was presented. To conclude the thesis, design examples where negative resistance circuits were used to improve the performance of larger electronic systems were presented. The Q-factor enhancement of an LC tank circuit used for the design of a current mode oscillator and bandwidth extension of an inverting feedback amplifier were discussed and analyzed.

5.1 Future work

- The negative resistances could be fabricated and tested for its characteristics in the lab.
- The noise of the negative resistors could be examined further in an attempt to design a low noise system.
- The figure of merit expression, in the presence of a dominant pole, could be optimized
- The stability of more complex connections of the negative resistors could be examined
- Alternate structures for the design of negative resistance circuits could be investigated

5.2 **Publications**

The work and results of this thesis have contributed to the following publications:

R. Raut, Vishal Patel, "A Study on CMOS Negative Resistance Circuit", (Accepted), IEEE Canada, 21st Canadian Conference on Electrical and Computer Engineering, Niagara Falls, Ontario, May 2008

A Grounded Negative Resistance Load

The AC equivalent model and nodal admittance matrix used to evaluate the frequency response expression of (3.9) are presented below.



Figure A.1 – AC equivalent model of grounded negative resistance load

$$\begin{bmatrix} sB_1 + G_1 & sB_{12} \\ sB_{21} & sB_2 + G_2 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_1 - g_{p4}v_1 - g_{n2}v_2 \\ -g_{p3}v_1 - g_{p1}v_2 - g_{n1}v_2 \end{bmatrix} \dots (A.1)$$

The details regarding the elements of (A.1) are given in Table A.1.
Table A.1 – Details describing the admittance matrix elements of (A.1)

 $B_{1} = C_{gsp 4} + C_{gbp 4} + C_{dbp 4} + C_{gdp 2} + C_{dbp 2} + C_{dbn 2} + C_{gdn 2} + C_{gsp 3} + C_{gdp 3} + C_{gbp 3}$ $B_{2} = C_{dbp 1} + C_{gsp 1} + C_{gbp 1} + C_{gsn 1} + C_{gbn 1} + C_{dbn 1} + C_{gdp 3} + C_{dbp 3} + C_{gsp 2} + C_{gbp 2}$ $+ C_{gdp 2} + C_{gsn 2} + C_{gbn 2} + C_{gdn 2}$ $B_{12} = B_{21} = -C_{gdp 3} - C_{gdp 2} - C_{gdn 2}; G_{1} = g_{dp 2} + g_{dp 4} + g_{dn 2}; G_{2} = g_{dp 1} + g_{dp 3} + g_{dn 1}$

B Current Conveyor Grounded Negative Resistor

The AC equivalent model and nodal admittance matrix used to derive the frequency response expression of (3.11) are presented below.



Figure B.1 – AC equivalent model of CC grounded negative resistor

$$\begin{bmatrix} sB_1 + G_1 & sB_{12} & sB_{13} \\ sB_{21} & sB_2 + G_2 & 0 \\ sB_{31} & 0 & sB_3 + G_3 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_2 \\ v_3 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_1 - g_{p3}v_2 - g_{n3}v_3 \\ - g_{n1}v_1 - g_{p2}v_2 \\ - g_{p1}v_1 - g_{n2}v_3 \end{bmatrix} \dots (B.1)$$

The details regarding (3.11) and (B.1) are given in Table B.1.





C Floating Negative Resistance Load

The AC equivalent model and nodal admittance matrix used to derive (3.13) are presented below.



Figure C.1 – AC equivalent model of floating negative resistance load

$$\begin{bmatrix} sB_1 + G_1 & sB_{12} \\ sB_{21} & sB_2 + G_2 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_1 - g_{p2}v_1 - g_{p4}v_2 \\ i_2 - g_{p3}v_1 - g_{p5}v_2 \end{bmatrix} \dots (C.1)$$

The details describing the elements of (C.1) are presented in Table C.1.

Table C.1 – Details describing the admittance matrix elements (C.1)

 $B_{1} = C_{gdn 1} + C_{dbn 1} + C_{dbp 2} + C_{gbp 2} + C_{gsp 2} + C_{dbp 4} + C_{gdp 4} + C_{gdp 3} + C_{gbp 3} + C_{gsp 3}$ $B_{2} = C_{gdn 6} + C_{dbn 6} + C_{gsp 5} + C_{gbp 5} + C_{dbp 5} + C_{gdp 3} + C_{dbp 3} + C_{gdp 4} + C_{gbp 4} + C_{gsp 4}$ $B_{12} = B_{21} = -C_{gdp 4} - C_{gdp 3}; G_{1} = g_{dp 2} + g_{dp 4} + g_{dn 1}; G_{2} = g_{dn 6} + g_{dp 3} + g_{dp 5}$

D Current Mirror Floating Negative Resistor

The AC equivalent model and nodal admittance matrix used to derive (3.14) are presented below. For this design transistors MP1 and MP6 operate in the triode region.



Figure D.1 –AC equivalent model of current mirror floating negative resistor

$$\begin{bmatrix} sB_1 + G_1 & sB_{12} \\ sB_{21} & sB_2 + G_2 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_1 - g_{n2}v_1 - g_{n4}v_2 \\ i_2 - g_{n3}v_1 - g_{n5}v_2 \end{bmatrix} \dots (D.1)$$

The details describing the elements of (D.1) are given in Table D.1.

Table D.1 – Details describing the admittance matrix elements of (D.1)

 $B_{1} = C_{gdp 1} + C_{dbp 1} + C_{dbn 2} + C_{gbn 2} + C_{gsn 2} + C_{gdn 4} + C_{dbn 4} + C_{gdn 3} + C_{gbn 3} + C_{gsn 3}$ $B_{2} = C_{gdp 6} + C_{dbp 6} + C_{gsn 5} + C_{gbn 5} + C_{dbn 5} + C_{dbn 3} + C_{gdn 3} + C_{gdn 4} + C_{gbn 4} + C_{gsn 4}$ $B_{12} = B_{21} = -C_{gdn 4} - C_{gdn 3}; G_{1} = g_{dn 2} + g_{dn 4} + C_{dp 1}; G_{2} = g_{dp 6} + g_{dn 3} + g_{dn 5}$

E Floating Negative Conductance Network

The AC equivalent model and nodal admittance matrix used to derive (3.15) are presented below.



Figure E.1 – AC equivalent model of floating NCN

$$\begin{bmatrix} sB_1 + G_1 & sB_{12} \\ \\ sB_{21} & sB_{22} + G_2 \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_1 - g_{p1}v_1 - g_{n4}v_2 \\ \\ i_2 - g_{n8}v_1 - g_{p5}v_2 \end{bmatrix} \dots (E.1)$$

The details describing the elements of (E.1) are given in Table E.1.



$$\begin{split} B_1 &= C_{gsp1} + C_{gbp1} + C_{dbp1} + C_{dbp3} + C_{gdp3} + C_{gdn2} + C_{dbn2} + C_{dbn4} + C_{gdn4} \\ B_2 &= C_{gsp5} + C_{gbp5} + C_{dbp5} + C_{gdn6} + C_{dbn6} + C_{gdn8} + C_{dbn8} + C_{gdp7} + C_{dbp7} \\ B_{12} &= B_{21} = -C_{gdn4} - C_{gdn8}; \ G_1 &= g_{dp1} + g_{dp3} + g_{dn2} + g_{gn4}; \ G_2 &= g_{dp5} + g_{dp7} + g_{dn6} + g_{dn8} \end{split}$$

F CMOS Inverter

The AC equivalent model and nodal admittance matrix used to derive (3.16) and (3.17) are presented below.



Figure F.1- AC equivalent model of CMOS inverter

$$\begin{bmatrix} sB_{1}+G_{1} & sB_{lo} \\ sB_{o1} & sB_{o}+G_{o} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_{1} \\ v_{o} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_{1} \\ i_{0}-g_{p1}v_{1}-g_{n1}v_{1} \end{bmatrix} \dots (F.1)$$

The details describing the elements of (F.1) are presented in Table F.1.

Table F.1 – Details describing the admittance matrix elements of (F.1)

$$B_{1} = C_{gsp1} + C_{gbp1} + C_{gdp1} + C_{gsn1} + C_{gbn1} + C_{gdn1}; B_{o} = C_{gdp1} + C_{dbp1} + C_{gdn1} + C_{dbn1}$$
$$B_{1o} = B_{o1} = -C_{gdp1} - C_{gdn1}; G_{1} = 0; G_{o} = g_{dp1} + g_{dn1}$$

G VCT with Single Current Mirror Load

The AC equivalent model of the VCT presented in Figure 3.9 is given below.



Figure G.1 – AC equivalent model of VCT

The nodal admittance matrix is derived as

$$\begin{bmatrix} sB_{1} + G_{1} & sB_{1x} & sB_{1y} \\ sB_{x1} & sB_{x} + G_{x} & sB_{xy} \\ sB_{y1} & sB_{yx} & sB_{y} + G_{y} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_{1} \\ v_{x} \\ v_{y} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_{1} \\ i_{x} - g_{p1}v_{1} - g_{n1}v_{x} \\ i_{y} - g_{p4}v_{1} - g_{n2}v_{x} \end{bmatrix}$$
...(G.1)

Suppressing node v_x results in a 2x2 matrix given by

$$\begin{bmatrix} sB_{1} + G_{1} - \frac{s^{2}B_{1x}B_{x1} + sB_{1x}g_{p1}}{sBx + G_{x} + g_{n1}} & sB_{1y} - \frac{s^{2}B_{1x}B_{xy}}{sB_{x} + G_{x} + g_{n1}} \\ \\ sB_{y1} + g_{p4} - \frac{(sB_{yx} + g_{n2})(sB_{x1} + g_{p1})}{sB_{x} + G_{x} + g_{n1}} & sB_{y} + G_{y} - \frac{s^{2}B_{xy}B_{yx} + sB_{xy}g_{n2}}{sB_{x} + G_{x} + g_{n1}} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_{1} \\ v_{y} \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_{1} \\ i_{y} \end{bmatrix} \dots (G.2)$$

The details regarding the matrix elements are given in Table G.1. The transconductance of the VCT is determined as element Y_{21} in (G.2). Shorting the input and output terminals together results in the elements of the admittance matrix being added, producing an active resistance given by

$$R = \frac{1}{Y_{11} + Y_{12} + Y_{21} + Y_{22}} \qquad \dots (G.3)$$

Table G.1 – Details describing the admittance matrix elements of (G.1) and (G.2)

$$\begin{split} B_{1} &= C_{gsp1} + C_{gdp1} + C_{gsp4} + C_{gdp4} + C_{gdp4}; B_{y} = C_{gdn2} + C_{dbn2} + C_{gdp2} + C_{dbp2} + C_{gdp4} + C_{dbp4} \\ B_{x} &= C_{gsn1} + C_{gbn1} + C_{dbn1} + C_{dbp1} + C_{gdp1} + C_{dbp3} + C_{gdp3} + C_{gsn2} + C_{gbn2} + C_{gdn2}; B_{1x} = B_{x1} = -C_{gdp1} \\ B_{1y} &= B_{y1} = -C_{gdp4}; B_{xy} = B_{yx} = -C_{gdn2}; G_{x} = g_{dn1} + g_{dp1} + g_{dp3}; G_{y} = g_{dn2} + g_{dp4} + g_{dp2}; G_{1} = 0 \\ d_{2} &= B_{1}B_{x} - B_{1x}B_{x1} + B_{1y}B_{x} - B_{1x}B_{xy} + B_{y1}B_{x} - B_{yx}B_{x1} + B_{y}B_{x} - B_{xy}B_{yx}; d_{1} = G_{1}B_{x} + g_{n1}B_{1} + B_{1}G_{x} \\ -B_{1x}g_{p1} + B_{1y}g_{n1} + B_{1y}G_{x} + g_{p4}B_{x} + B_{y1}g_{n1} + B_{y1}G_{x} - g_{n2}B_{x1} - B_{yx}g_{p1} + G_{y}B_{x} + B_{y}g_{n1} + B_{y}G_{x} + g_{n2}B_{xy} \\ d_{0} &= G_{1}g_{n1} + G_{1}G_{x} + g_{p4}g_{n1} + g_{p4}G_{x} - g_{n2}g_{p1} + G_{y}g_{n1} + G_{y}G_{x} \end{split}$$

H CMOS Voltage-to-Current Transducer

The nodal admittance matrix of the CMOS VCT shown in Figure 1.13 (with a double current mirror load) is derived as [7]

$$\begin{vmatrix} \hat{n} & \hat{n} & \hat{n} \\ y_{11} & y_{13} & y_{14} \\ \hat{n} & \hat{n} \\ y_{31} & A & B \\ \hat{n} & \hat{n} \\ y_{41} & C & D \end{vmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} v_1 \\ v_y \\ v_2 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} i_1 \\ i_y \\ i_2 \end{bmatrix} \dots (H.1)$$

This VCT was used for the design of the active inductor described by (4.1). The details regarding the elements of (H.1) are given in Table H.1.

Table H.1

$$\begin{split} Y_{11} = sC_{1}; & Y_{12} = -sC_{gd1}; & Y_{13} = -sC_{gd7}; & Y_{14} = Y_{15} = 0; & Y_{21} = g_{p1} - sC_{gd1}; & Y_{22} = G_{1} + g_{n1} + sC_{2}; \\ & Y_{23} = -sC_{gd4}; & Y_{24} = Y_{25} = 0; & Y_{31} = g_{p4} - sC_{gd7}; & Y_{32} = g_{n2} - sC_{gd4}; & Y_{33} = G_{2} + sC_{3}; & Y_{34} = g_{p2} - sC_{gd3}; \\ & Y_{35} = g_{n4} - sC_{gd8}; & Y_{41} = Y_{42} = 0; & Y_{43} = -sC_{gd3}; & Y_{44} = sC_{4}; & Y_{45} = -sC_{gd5}; & Y_{51} = Y_{52} = 0; & Y_{53} = -sC_{gd8}; \\ & Y_{54} = g_{p3} - sC_{gd5}; & Y_{55} = g_{n3} + G_{3} + sC_{5} \end{split}$$

- [1] Takao Oura, Teru Yoneyama, Shashidhar Tantry, Hideki Asai, "A CMOS floating resistor circuit having both positive and negative resistance values", IEICE trans. Fundamentals, Vol. E85-A, no. 2, February 2002
- [2] Niksa Tadic, "A Floating, negative-resistance voltage controlled resistor", IEEE Instrumentation and Measurement Technology conference, Budapest, Hungary, May 21-23, 2001.
- [3] Fahad Al-Marzouki, "Modelling and Simulation of a New MOSFET negative Resistance for VLSI applications", Indian Journal of Pure and Applied Physics, Vol. 37, Jun 99, pp. 490-494
- [4] Umesh Patel, "Simulations of a novel bipolar-FET type-S negative resistance circuit", Active and Passive Elec. Comp., Sept 2003, Vol 26, pp. 129-132
- [5] Herve Barthelemy, Alain Fabre, "A Second generation current-controlled conveyor with negative intrinsic resistance", IEEE Trans. on Circuits and Systems: Fundamental Theory and Applications, vol. 49, no. 1, Jan 2002
- [6] Stanislaw Szczepanski, Jacek Jakusz, Rolf Schaumann, "A linear fully balanced CMOS OTA for VHF filtering applications", IEEE transactions on circuits and systems: Analog and digital signal processing, Vol. 44, no. 3, March 1997
- [7] R. Raut, "A CMOS bulding block for analogue VLSI systems", Int. J. Electronics, Vol. 80, No. 1, pp 77-98, 1996
- [8] F. Yang, P. Loumeau, P. Senn, "Novel output stage for DC gain enhancement of op amp and OTA", Electronics Letters, Vol. 29, no. 11, pp 958-959, May 1993.
- [9] Han Jung Song, John G Harris, "CMOS neural oscillator using negative resistance",
- [10] Dallas Semiconductor, Application note 815, "Negative resistance load canceller allows voltage reference to drive heavy loads", September 2001 http://www.maxim-ic.com/appnote_number/815

- [11] Choi T, Kaneshiro R., "High Frequency CMOS Switched Capacitor Filters for communication applications", IEEE J. Solid State Circuits, 1983, SC – 18, pp. 652-664
- [12] Ohara H., Ngo H. X., Armstrong M. J., Rahim C. F., Gray P., "A CMOS Programmable Self-Calibrating 13-bit eight-channel data acquisition peripheral", IEEE J. Solid State Circuits, 1987, SC-22, pp. 930-938
- [13] "Analog IC Design: The Current-Mode Approach", edited by C. Toumazou, F.J. Lidgey, D.G> Haigh (Peter Peregrinus Ltd, ISBN 0863412157), chapter 3
- [14] R. Raut, "Wideband CMOS Transconductor for Analog VLSI Systems", IEEE Trans. On Circuits and Systems 2: Analog and Digital Signal Processing, Vol. 43, No. 11, Nov 1996
- [15] A.S. Sedra, K.C. Smith, "Microelectronic Circuits", Oxford University Press: Fifth Edition 2004, ISBN 9780195142518
- [16] J. Alvin Connelly, David R, Hertling, "Using Spice to Determine Stability", IEEE 1999
- [17] R. Raut, "Current Mode Oscillators Using a Voltage to Current Transducer in CMOS technology", Int. J. Electronics, Vol. 76, No. 2, pg 257-264, 1994
- [18] R. Raut, "A Textbook on the Analysis and Design of Modern Analog Filters", Electrical and Computer engineering Department Concordia University, Montreal, Quebec, Canada, 2001, chapter 4
- [19] Ruiheng Wu, "Stability Analysis of an Amplifier with Negative Impedance Compensation", School of Engineering, University of Greenwich, Kent UK